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ATLANTIC TUNAS CONSERVATION ACT
REAUTHORIZATION

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 20, 1993

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Fisheries Management,

Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries,

Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 1:35 p.m., in room
1334, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Thomas J. Manton
[chairman of the Subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Representatives Manton, Hughes, Taylor, Lancaster,

Cantwell, Pallone, Coble, Kingston, and Torkildsen.

Staff Present: Jeffrey Pike, Chief of Staff; Sue Waldron, Press

Secretary; Jim Mathews, Staff Director; Greg Lambert, Counsel;

Lori Rosa, Clerk; Jean Flemma, Professional Staff; Vicki Credle

and Bill Price, NOAA detailees; Julie Roberts, Sea Grant Intern;

Margherita Woods, David Whaley, Laurel Bryant, Ed Lee, and
John Rayfield, Minority Professional Staff.

Mr. Manton. Good afternoon, everybody. We are supposed to

start at 1:30 but you may have heard the bells go off for a vote. I

suppose most Members of the Subcommittee will want to head over

now to vote, so that is precisely what I am going to do. If you will

just bear with us, we should be back in about 10 minutes and we
will get started.

(Recess.)

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS MANTON, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM NEW YORK, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON FISH-

ERIES MANAGEMENT
Mr. Manton. Good afternoon ladies and gentlemen. We will get

started. This year the Subcommittee on Fisheries Management has
devoted considerable attention to the reauthorization of the Mag-
nuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act. The Magnuson
Act established a conservation and management regime for fish

stocks that dwell primarily within the United States exclusive eco-

nomic zone.

We now turn our attention to some fish stocks that roam the
high seas. While international law allows a nation to exclude for-

eign fishing vessels from its exclusive economic zone, on the high
seas it is a veritable free-for-all, where any fishing boat from any
nation may take whatever amount of fish it can handle without
regard to the need for responsible conservation measures.

(1)



Fortunately, in some instance, fishing nations have joined togeth-

er to manage and conserve international fish stocks. With regard

to tuna and other highly migratory species, the United States and
21 other nations have joined the International Convention for the

Conservation of Atlantic Tunas, known also as ICCAT.
Clearly, U.S. efforts to conserve Atlantic tuna would be wasted if

other fishing nations continued to harvest these fish without

regard to reasonable management measures. Through ICCAT, 22

nations come together to develop recommendations to manage tuna
fishing activities on both the high seas and within the relevant ex-

clusive economic zones.

There have been and continue to be many complaints about the

ICCAT management regime. Immediately following this hearing,

the Subcommittee plans to mark up and report a resolution ad-

dressing one of the most serious concerns, that U.S. fishermen are

restricting catch to conserve the resources while others continue to

harvest without regard to conservation needs.

For the moment, however, our focus is more narrow. We need to

hear from our witnesses what changes, if any, are needed to im-

prove the Atlantic Tuna Conservation Act, or ATCA. This act,

passed in 1975, is the domestic legislation that implements ICCAT.
The authorization for this act expired at the beginning of this

month and the legislation before the Subcommittee will authorize

continued funding of ATCA. Accordingly, we are also interested in

the views of witnesses on an appropriate level of funding for the

implementation of this act.

I welcome our witnesses and we will recognize our ranking

member when he gets here. Mr. Coble, would you care to make an

opening statement?
Mr. Coble. I have no opening statement, Mr. Chairman. I would,

without objection, enter the statement of Mr. Fields in the record.

Mr. Manton. Without objection, so ordered.

[The statement of Jack Fields follows:]

Statement of Hon. Jack Fields, a U.S. Representative from Texas, and
Ranking Minority Member, Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

Mr. Chairman, today the Subcommittee on Fisheries Management meets to hold a

hearing on legislation to reauthorize the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act of 1976

(ATCA).
As the members know, the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act of 1976 is the United

Staes' implementing legislation for the International Convention for the Conserva-

tion of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT). While the Senate ratified the convention in 1967,

implementing legislation was not enacted until 1976.

ATCA includes the mechanisms for selecting commissioners to ICCAT, for allocat-

ing resources between commercial and recreational fishermen, and provides for en-

forcement of regulations governing fishing of Atlantic tuna. This Act has been peri-

odically reauthorized, the most recent being passed in 1990.

While H.R. 779 is a straight reauthorization of ATCA through 1997, we will hear

testimony on a number of issues, including the effectiveness of the 1990 amend-

ments to the Act.

I look forward to hearing troday's testimony since we will be addressing a related

issue dealing with the Atlantic bluefin tuna later today and at the Full Committee

markup tomorrow.

Mr. Manton. Are there any other members that desire to make
an opening statement? If not, we will proceed with the panel and



we will recognize our first witness who, I believe, has a plane to

catch. Dr. Foster.

STATEMENT OF DR. NANCY FOSTER, DEPUTY ASSISTANT ADMIN-
ISTRATOR FOR FISHERIES, NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES
SERVICE ACCOMPANIED BY RICHARD STONE, DIRECTOR,
HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES DIVISION, NATIONAL MARINE
FISHERIES SERVICE

Dr. Foster. Actually my plane has been canceled, so I am yours

for the afternoon.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am very

pleased to be here today. I am the Deputy Assistant Administrator

for Fisheries within NOAA and with me is Mr. Richard Stone,

head of our Highly Migratory Species Division, who watches over

the programs we are going to talk about.

I am pleased to be back here again before this Subcommittee,

this time to present our Department's views on the Atlantic Tunas
Convention Act, and I will try to be brief so you can get to all the

questions I know you have.

Our role in this effort on behalf of the Secretary is to implement
the ICCAT recommendations through domestic policy, by promul-

gating regulations under ATCA, or through the Magnuson Act
FMP process, and fishery management plans implementing regula-

tions.

And as I indicated, we have established this new Highly Migrato-

ry Species Division in order that we might do this work.

Now, this Division doesn't work all alone. It is supported by our

Northeast and Southeast Regions and Science Centers, by the fish-

ery management councils, the industry, and anybody with an inter-

est in these issues.

We just recently published our highly migratory species process

document which actually is intended to set forth administrative

procedures that we intend to follow as we implement and prepare

to issue Magnuson Act FMPs and their amendments.
This process goes to great lengths to identify areas where the

public can get involved in the decisions that we are making. In

fact, there are those folks who have said we have practiced a little

overkill with our intent on making sure that everybody had a

chance to speak their piece.

Now that we have completed this process document, we intend to

look at additional things that need to be done, additional activities,

such as looking at ways that we can better track landings of re-

creationally caught bluefm, things we can do for additional tagging

studies, and economic studies. In fact, I would like to just mention
how grateful we are for the efforts of the Chairman on our behalf

during the budget process this year. Because of his efforts, we
might actually be able to do some of these things.

We believe that the United States has been particularly success-

ful in implementing ICCAT recommendations; however, we want to

make sure that we point out that ICCAT's Committee on Research

and Statistics, as well as our own scientists, continue to believe

that the western Atlantic stock of bluefin tuna remains in a state

of significant decline.



We would also point out that the United States' commercial and
recreational fleets harvest about 52 percent of the total western At-
lantic bluefin tuna quota, and that comes to only about 4 to 6 per-
cent of the total Atlantic catch, and that is generally true for our
involvement in ICCAT fisheries. Although the U.S. share of the
total Atlantic catch of species covered under ATCA is relatively
low, we continue to be aggressive participants and strong support-
ers of ICCAT and continue to believe that ICCAT is the primary
avenue by which these resources can be successfully managed.
We support H.R. 779 and the reauthorization of this law. We do

have one suggested amendment. We propose to delete the provision
in the law that prohibits the Secretary from issuing regulations
which might have the effect of increasing or decreasing the total

quota of fish allocated to the United States.

We think that provision potentially could cause a problem if the
United States wanted, for example, to establish a domestic quota
on the local stock or a substock for conservation purposes and that
quota should happen to be less than what was allowed by ICCAT.
We believe that this provision inhibits some of the long-term ben-

efits and that it unnecessarily ties the hands of the Secretary.
I understand that, and as the Chairman mentioned. Congress-

man Studds has introduced a concurrent resolution, and while it is

obvious that the administration has not yet taken a position on
this resolution, I would just like to say that we feel, again, very
strongly that the United States must take an aggressive and a
proactive role in trying to do any and everything we can, using all

the tools at hand, to see that other nations who are signatory to

ICCAT play by the same rules that we do.

Thank you for letting me express these views, and we will try to

answer any questions you might have.
Mr. Manton. I think that we will go through the entire panel

and then we will take questions from the various members.
[The statement of Nancy Foster can be found at the end of the

hearing.]
Mr. Manton. Our next witness, Mr. Nelson Beideman, Executive

Director of the Blue Water Fishermen's Association.

STATEMENT OF NELSON BEIDEMAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
BLUE WATER FISHERMEN'S ASSOCIATION

Mr. Beideman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Sub-
committee, for inviting me to speak.

I am Nelson Beideman, Executive Director of Blue Water Fisher-
men's Association and have been a fisherman since childhood and
began commercial fishing year round after graduating from Maine
Maritime Academy in 1975.

Blue Water represents commercial fishermen, vessel owners, fish

dealers, and supporting supply companies involved with Atlantic
highly migratory marine species. These family-run small business-

es are proud to carry on the tradition of providing healthy food for

other Americans who cannot or do not want to catch their own.
Our members are active in research programs, including tagging,

the fishery management process, and we have developed a volun-
tary pilot program to donate dead swordfish that we are currently



required to discard to feed hungry Americans while providing
CPUE information to the scientists.

Blue Water strongly supports retaining secretarial authority. De-
spite the delay, National Marine Fishery Service has made signifi-

cant progress in setting up a system that is responsive to both the
fishermen and the resource. However, two essential areas must be
reviewed.

First, we suggest that Congress amend the act to require the Sec-
retary of Commerce to appoint planned development teams for

each species for the membership of the ICCAT Advisory Committee
and Species Working Group.
NMFS says that this cannot be done because of the Federal Advi-

sory Committee Act. The regional councils and their advisory
groups were exempted in the Magnuson Act. A similar exemption
is needed for management of highly migratory species.

The second element must clarify whether U.S. fishermen should
be disadvantaged and restricted beyond ICCAT recommendations.
In 1990, Congress spoke clearly that U.S. fishermen must be given
a reasonable opportunity to harvest their share of an international
quota allocation and that no regulation may have the effect of in-

creasing or decreasing any allocation or quota of fish to the United
States agreed to pursuant to a recommendation of the commission.
NOAA has interpreted these terms quite literally. If, as in the

case of swordfish, the international recommendation says to reduce
fishing mortality, NOAA feels that it does not have to follow this

section. As a fisherman, it seems especially contradictory to me
when NOAA immediately converts it into a quota for enforcement
and monitoring purposes.
Congress should amend references to allocation of quotas in both

the acts by adding the term "fishing mortality levels" and restore
integrity to the system. I have attached a table based on NMFS
and ICCAT's statistics. The total U.S. share of these migratory spe-

cies as reported landed to ICCAT is only 3.5 percent.
This illustrates why international management is absolutely es-

sential. Regulating only U.S. fishermen will not do the trick for

these migratory species. How successful can conservation negotia-
tions be if other countries know that the United States will carry
the full burden?
What incentive do they have to conserve these resources with us?

How does this differ from the International Jurisdictional Fisheries
Bill which calls for fairness and is strongly supported by the envi-

ronmental and recreational groups?
Unilateral restrictions on international resources would only for-

feit American industries for nothing in return. The guy on the
deck is willing to make some shared sacrifices if they are, in fact,

shared. Where will we all be in the future when we cannot harvest
food fish from the offshore waters? What benefits will have come
from our sacrifices?

We support Congress' defense of American fishermen, and their
related industries against hasty unilateral actions. In the case of
swordfish, we now know that the dramatic unilateral reductions of
nearly 80 percent were unjustified. We also found that internation-
al harvest controls are more effective and produce faster results.

The north Atlantic swordfish resource is rebuilding.
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International cooperation in management, research, can ensure
that conservation goals are sound and that measures are appropri-

ate. Our fishery today is better off, thanks in large measure to the
judgment of this Committee that American fishermen should not
be made to bear a disproportionate share of the conservation
burden.

I thank the Chairman for the opportunity to testify.

Mr. Manton. Thank you, Mr. Beideman.
[The statement of Nelson Beideman can be found at the end of

the hearing.]

Mr. Manton. Mr. Bogan.

STATEMENT OF RAY BOGAN, LEGAL COUNSEL FOR THE UNITED
BOATMEN OF NEW JERSEY AND NEW YORK

Mr. Bogan. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, fellow mem-
bers.

My name is Ray Bogan and I am legal counsel and represent the
United States Boatmen of New Jersey and New York, which are a
group of party boat and charter boat fishermen.

I am also an adviser on the ICCAT Advisory Committee and fi-

nally, my family has been involved in this fishery for well over 65
years.

As a prelude to the testimony I would like to give today, it is im-
portant to point out that the New York Bight region has dispropor-

tionately suffered as a result of implementation of domestic policy

as to Atlantic bluefin tuna.
In that regard, we have suffered significant economic harm

which has threatened the very viability of this important fishery.

To a great extent, the mechanisms necessary to promulgate equita-

ble regulations to carry out ICCAT recommendations are already
in place in the Atlantic Tuna Convention Act, and in that regard,

we support the reauthorization of the act.

In particular, the act provides that to the extent practicable, the

regulations affecting highly migratory species must be consistent

with fishery management plans prepared and implemented under
Magnuson.

I would like to highlight some of the standards under Magnuson
to show how they can particularly focus on Atlantic bluefin tuna
and other highly migratory species.

I submit that the following recommendations would achieve

equity, while not compromising effective conservation and manage-
ment. The first standard in Magnuson which we would point to is

the achievement of optimum yield from each domestic fishery

while preventing overfishing. Totally precluding certain regions

from engaging in a fishery or inhibiting that fishery by extremely
short seasons or unpredictable closures, both of which have been
suffered by our region, wind up resulting in a failure to achieve op-

timum yield. That is because by the very definition of optimum
yield in Magnuson, a well established and significant portion of the

party and charter boat industry from these two States which are

engaged in this fishery add significantly to the overall benefit to

the national economy, which is most fundamental in Magnuson.



Moreover, the school and medium fishery long engaged in by this

region provides two fundamental things required under Magnu-
son's optimum yield requirements, and they are, a food source to

those engaged in that fishery, and finally, a great recreational op-
portunity for thousands of fishermen.

Likewise, maximum sustainable yield under Magnuson must be
reviewed and considered in the context of social and economic
impact of closures and undue restrictions on this region or any
other fishery affected. More equitable structured allocations and
administration of bluefin allotments would result in a greater via-

bility for this region's depressed fishery.

These same factors will come into play as soon as we get to the
point where we have more domestic regulations of yellowfin,
bigeye, albacore and the like. All highly migratory species will

wind up being affected in the same way, and therefore I respectful-
ly submit that that becomes very relevant.

Likewise, the national standard requires implementation of plans
using the best scientific information available. User groups, as well
as peers, have reviewed documentation used by NMFS scientists

for years and have questioned the same and tried to make con-
structive recommendations to create a better data base and to
reach more sound conclusions. That is not criticism per se. What
that is, is involving yourself in the process. I think the Atlantic
Tuna Convention Act already, by providing for the best scientific

information available to be included, mandates these scientists and
those persons within NMFS considering this data to look at all of
the data, to look at the broadest possible base so that the greatest
and most equitable conclusion can be reached.
Only then can we have effective international management as

well as national management.
Standard four provides that conservation and management shall

not discriminate between residents of different States. Notwith-
standing this standard, I respectfully submit that NMFS would
agree that the results of their regulations over the last several
years have been quite discriminatory against our region.

In particular I refer to the New York Bight, New York State, as
well as the State of New Jersey. An example would be a 600-ton
allotment this year on giants to the New England area, eight tons
to the State of New Jersey. That is extraordinary.

It is a stark comparison, but it shows that the Magnuson stand-
ards are there to guide, but unfortunately, because of difficulty in
implementation and difficulty in monitoring, which sometimes is

the result of just a difficult and burdensome administrative process
that NMFS has to live with by way of less money, whatever, re-

sults in a very, very discriminatory practice. Not purposeful. It is

just the result.

Likewise, the closures of the school bluefin and large school
medium fishery, from Cape May all the way out to the tip of New
York. We have always stated that that is the most essential of all

fisheries for us, yet year after year we have either had extremely
short closures or unpredictable seasons.

It is essential that we rely and have that ability to have that
fishery. We could perhaps create buffers, buffer periods, rather, in
which NMFS is given the opportunity to catch up to the data



8

which often lags behind, thus causing an early closure or unpre-

dictable closure.

As to the U.S. role in ICCAT, I would just like to say that the

United States cannot carry most of the conservation burden on its

shoulders. Certainly questions have been raised. In the ICCAT ad-

visory meeting last week, almost every adviser had questions with

regard to data which ultimately affects the management decisions

of NMFS and ultimately determines the management decision and
recommendations of our commissioners.
When data is offered, when data is out there and when reasona-

ble conclusions can be examined again or other conclusions can be

examined again, we feel it is incumbent upon NMFS or upon the

southeast region, whoever is handling it, to look at that data again

and again so it can benefit United States fishermen, and most im-

portantly, to be consistent with the statute, to make sure that

those fishermen are not put at an unfair advantage to internation-

al fishermen.
Likewise, an 8 percent tolerance, which in our opinion we re-

spectfully submit is too low, creates through that fishery the great-

est monitoring process possible, and under ICCAT, if we are moni-

toring quota, then the more region you cover, the more fish you
catch on a greater area, the better for the monitoring process.

In summary, stricter adherence to the national standards con-

tained in Magnuson and greater considerations and openness to in-

dustry and peer participation and contribution toward the scientif-

ic monitoring and data base, and reconsideration, most important-

ly, when it is appropriate and when it will mean the difference be-

tween the United States being able to practice and fish in a more
competitive manner.
That is what ATCA can guarantee and what is there already.

Thank you.

Mr. Manton. Thank you, Mr. Bogan.
[The statement of Ray Bogan can be found at the end of the

hearing.]

Mr. Manton. Next witness, Mr. Eric Hesse, member, board of di-

rectors. East Coast Tuna Association.

STATEMENT OF ERIC HESSE, MEMBER, BOARD OF DIRECTORS,
EAST COAST TUNA ASSOCIATION

Mr. Hesse. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Eric Hesse

and I am a commercial bluefin tuna fisherman from Centerville,

Massachusetts. I am also the Vice President of East Coast Tuna As-

sociation, and I have a Master's of science in environmental engi-

neering from the University of Massachusetts at Amherst.

I appreciate this opportunity to share my views with the Sub-

committee.
Our overall view is that the current system of highly migratory

management with principal authority vested with the Secretary of

Commerce is fundamentally sound. The four major points of my
testimony are: One, the authority for highly migratory species

management must remain with the Secretary of Commerce.
Two, the responsibility for scientific assessment of Atlantic blue-

fin tuna must be transferred to the Northeast Fishery Center in



Woods Hole in order to restore scientific integrity and balance and
the fishermen's confidence and trust in the scientific and manage-
ment process.

Three, the ATCA provision limiting disadvantaging of U.S. fish-

ermen needs to be strengthened, and four, changes are necessary to

allow the establishment of FACA exempt plan development teams
and require important but minor technical revisions regarding data
collection and timing of rulemaking.
Getting onto our first point, we believe that highly migratory

management under the Secretary of Commerce is sound. The deci-

sion by Congress in 1990 to transfer highly migratory authority
from the regional councils to the Secretary of Commerce was cor-

rect, and without question, substantial progress has been made
since 1990 to improve ICCAT in our domestic programs for bluefin

tuna and swordfish.
We hope that Congress will see through the smoke put forward

by the few groups suggesting that authority be returned to the
councils. We believe their motivation for restoring authority to the
councils is to deny adequate commercial fishery representation.

Recreational and other non-commercial interests now dominate
the East Coast councils and this situation prevents balanced deci-

sionmaking in any shared multiple council decision arena.

We do support a continuing important role for the councils be-

cause this regional system affords many individuals and organiza-
tions an effective voice in the process.

Moving onto our second point, Mr. Chairman, we have before us
a major crisis regarding the U.S. bluefin position at the November
ICCAT meeting this year. The crisis stems from the fact that our
scientists from Miami have politicized the scientific process to a
dangerous level, one that now threatens the Atlantic-wide conser-

vation of bluefin tuna and, for all practical purposes, would end
significant U.S. participation in the bluefin fishery.

I have attached several important documents that provide evi-

dence of the problems with Miami trying to protect their controver-
sial two-stock working hypothesis.
On behalf of more than 400 fishermen in our East Coast organi-

zation and more than 50 support industries, I am requesting that
your Committee carefully investigate this matter.
We hope that the investigation will include the inappropriate ex-

penditure of U.S. Government funds to send seven U.S. scientists to

Madrid on a week-long junket to carry out their crusade against
the U.S. commercial bluefin fishery.

Here are the facts, Mr. Chairman. This chart, which has been in-

cluded in my written testimony, shows that United States fisher-

men, since 1975 (the western, Atlantic catch is on the bottom and
the eastern Atlantic catch is on the top), U.S. fishermen are doing
more to conserve Atlantic bluefin tuna than fishermen from any
other country in the world.

Since 1981, our bluefin quota has been reduced by 65 percent and
our share of the total Atlantic catch of bluefin is now less than 3.5

percent.

U.S. fishermen comply with an absolute minimum size of 14

pounds. We have a restricted quota on fish below 66 pounds and we
prohibit the sale of bluefin less than 150 pounds. U.S. fishermen



10

also protect the Atlantic bluefin when they migrate through the
known spawning grounds in the Gulf of Mexico.
These expensive conservation sacrifices by U.S. fishermen are in

stark contrast to the continuing situation on the eastern Atlantic
and Mediterranean bluefin fishing grounds.

Since 1981 the reported catches of bluefin from the eastern At-
lantic and Mediterranean fishing grounds have increased by more
than 42 percent. ICCAT scientists continue to point out that
catches from these grounds are known to be under reported and
some fishing countries do not provide any statistics on bluefin
catches.

Eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean fishing countries have fla-

grantly violated the 1975 ICCAT agreement to cap fishing mortali-
ty to recent levels with these increases in catch and effort. The
1992 ICCAT Infractions Committee report provides ample evidence
that eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean fishing countries do not
abide by the 1975 Atlantic-wide minimum size of 14 pounds.

Scientists now know that at least 3 million bluefin tuna under
the minimum size are captured to support domestic cannery mar-
kets. You may note that western fisheries for bluefin have now
been reduced by national regulations to catching only about 20,000
fish total.

Finally, eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean countries continue
to target spawning bluefin for the roe to support a luxury product
market. This practice is reprehensible and an insult to western At-
lantic fishermen, given the extent of the conservation program
here.

Mr. Chairman, it is our view that the totally unregulated and
booming bluefin fisheries of the east can only be occurring and be
sustained as a result of the dramatic sacrifices of fishermen in the
western Atlantic fishing grounds.
With the stark contrast of the western fisheries under exception-

ally restricted management and the eastern fisheries yet to have
basic conservation measures, such as minimum size and quotas,

fishermen find the Miami position calling for another 50 percent
reduction on our quota for the next 10 years to be incomprehensi-
ble.

Under the Miami plan, the U.S. share of the total Atlantic catch
will be reduced immediately to less than 1.5 percent and this figure

will shrink as the eastern fisheries continue to prosper at our ex-

pense, this despite the known fact that the line separating the
stocks is arbitrary.
Recent ICCAT information now tells us that Japanese fishermen

catch from about 800 to nearly 1,400 tons of bluefin in an area ap-

proximately 150 miles east of the controversial line. These fish ob-

viously belong to any western stock, and in the light of these

recent catches, the arbitrary line now looks downright silly.

Under the Miami plan, our fishery will be devastated but it is

open fishing on bluefin as soon as they swim across this line.

At the most recent U.S. ICCAT advisory Committee on October
14th and 15th, a straw poll was taken and the results demonstrate
little support for current Miami positions. 18 of 20 U.S. ICCAT ad-

visors believe that the primary focus of U.S. policy needs to be the
establishment of management measures on the eastern and Medi-
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terranean fisheries that now account for more than 93 percent of

the total Atlantic catch.

Thirteen of the U.S. advisors did not believe the hypothetical

stock division has any merit. 14 of the U.S. advisers will no longer

support further reductions in the restricted U.S. bluefin quota.

In the interest of getting back to objective science and real con-

servation, Mr. Chairman, I regret that we must call upon Congress
in the reauthorization of the ATCA to transfer scientific assess-

ment responsibilities from the southeast fishery center in Miami to

the northeast fishery center in Woods Hole, Massachusetts.
Fishermen throughout the northeast have lost all confidence in

the Miami scientists to objectively assess this resource. We are to-

tally frustrated by the repeated rejection of our earnest attempts to

participate in the scientific process and offer suggestions and evi-

dence that might help Miami scientists uncover problems that

cause their mathematical models to not reflect the condition of the

resource.

Briefly, Mr. Chairman, in the last two years, NMFS has been
unable to complete the rulemaking process to implement regula-

tory changes affecting the current year's fishery.

In some cases, fishermen are being forced to make business deci-

sions related to selection of fishing categories before the rules of

that category or even quota levels are finalized by NMFS. This is

an unacceptable situation and we request that the Committee ad-

dress this matter. We believe that all regulatory changes must be
finalized by May 15th or prior to the start of the bluefin fishing

season.

We also support modifications to ATCA and Magnuson that di-

rects the Secretary to appoint plan-development teams to recom-
mend plans for the Secretary's review and adoption.

And finally, Mr. Chairman, one of the more controversial issues

arising from the 1990 amendments of ATCA and the Magnuson Act
are the respective provisions limiting the authority of NMFS to im-

plement measures that place U.S. fishermen at a competitive disad-

vantage with foreign fishermen engaged in the same fisheries.

We believe that Congress never intended to sacrifice the inter-

ests of U.S. fishermen and support industries to prod international

management or that U.S. fishermen should be required to do more
than their fair share to conserve highly migratory resources.

We are disappointed with the NMFS position to disadvantage
U.S. fishermen. We urge the Committee to consider our suggestions

for strengthening protection for U.S. fishermen against regulations

that put us at a disadvantage and make us do more than our fair

share.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Manton. Thank you, Mr. Hesse.
[The statement of Eric Hesse can be found at the end of the hear-

ing.]

Mr. Manton. Our last panelist is Ms. Suzanne ludicello—I got it

right this time, thank you—Center for Marine Conservation.
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STATEMENT OF SUZANNE lUDICELLO, SENIOR PROGRAM
COUNSEL, CENTER FOR MARINE CONSERVATION

Ms. luDiCELLO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Members of the
Committee. My name is Suzanne ludicello, and I am General Coun-
sel for the Center for Marine Conservation. We appreciate the invi-

tation to share our views today and the opportunity to present tes-

timony on behalf of ourselves and our colleagues in an organization
called ICCAT Watch, which is a joint initiative of the World Wild-
life Fund, the National Audubon Society and ourselves.
You asked for our comments on several aspects of the implemen-

tation of the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act, as well as recommen-
dations for legislative changes to that law and to the Magnuson
Act. Our written statement provides detailed comments on a varie-

ty of issues, but in brief summary, we believe that the transfer of
management of highly migratory species from the fishery manage-
ment councils in 1990 has, in its implementation, shut out the
public participation that has been the cornerstone of fishery man-
agement since the Magnuson Act was enacted in 1976, and at least

in the case of tunas and swordfish, has rendered the Magnuson Act
pretty much irrelevant.

The worthy goals of the highly migratory species provisions
remain illusory. At the time of passage, the record of the floor

debate should have made clear the intent of the Congress that nei-

ther the ATCA nor the FCMA would undermine the Secretary's
authority to take necessary action to protect the fishery resources
placed under his or her care through the Magnuson Act.

In our view, that intent has yet to be realized. In numerous ef-

forts to encourage domestic non-allocation conservation measures
that should not be disadvantageous to U.S. fishermen, we have
been thwarted repeatedly because the agency views that this inter-

national mandate is a mandate to look for the lowest common con-
servation denominator.

Secondly, with regard to U.S. leadership at ICCAT, it is our view
that the United States has abrogated its own fishery conservation
goals to an international regime that has proven unable to stop the
decline of the species under its jurisdiction.

The United States could enhance its leadership at ICCAT
through four actions. First, by naming new U.S. commissioners to

replace the hold-over incumbents, by insisting on management and
adherence with credible science, and in this, we do agree with the
rest of the panel, by continuing to call for strong conservation
measures and by promoting the inclusion of NGOs as observers to

ICCAT proceedings. As you know, non-government observers, that
is, conservation and environmental groups, have been excluded
from ICCAT for several years.

The first step toward leadership by the United States has been
taken actually today by the Congress with the introduction of

House Concurrent Resolution 169 calling for compliance by all fish-

ing nations with ICCAT conservation and management measures.
We would like to express our very strong support for this resolu-

tion, Mr. Chairman, and commend you and your cosponsors, Mr.
Studds and Mr. Young, for the strong sentiment expressed in it,
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particularly the potential for using the Fishermen's Protective Act
sanctions to bring other nations into compliance.

I would like to move now into our suggestions for recommended
legislative changes. Most of the recommendations that we are out-

lining today have been endorsed by the Marine Fish Conservation
Network, which is a group of more than 40 commercial, recreation-
al, and conservation organizations interested in the conservation of

marine fishes.

In our view, the Magnuson Act needs to be amended to allow do-

mestic fishery management actions for large pelagic fish, so-called

highly migratory species, to be more restrictive than those recom-
mended by international agreement when such action is necessary
to achieve U.S. conservation and management goals. And as you
have heard from others, we do recommend that Congress return
management for the large pelagics to the Atlantic councils once
again.

The act itself recognizes that international management meas-
ures alone are not sufficient or effective. Moreover, restricting the
scope of measures that the United States may take is inconsistent
with U.S. law and is unique among the ICCAT treaty nations. In
our view, it undermines U.S. authority to properly manage our
own fish in our own waters. In effect, handcuffing domestic regula-
tions to the ICCAT allocation scheme makes the Magnuson Act ir-

relevant to the management of highly migratory fish in the Atlan-
tic.

The transfer of the management of these species from the coun-
cils to the Secretary in 1990 appears to be inconsistent with the
management scheme that Congress devised when you enacted the
Magnuson Act in 1976, which included a policy of assuring that all

conservation and management measures involved people and were
responsive to the needs of interested and affected citizens.

Denying this kind of participation and oversight to the Atlantic
councils has reduced public participation in the process and the ac-

countability of fishery managers to the public. One of the reasons
that we have been so firm on this view is that we have been dissat-

isfied that the promulgation of the new highly migratory process
has incorporated sufficient public participation measures in the
way that process has unfolded.
We recognize as well that part of the reason that public partici-

pation is difficult for the agency is that it costs an awful lot, and
we thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your efforts on behalf of the
Highly Migratory Species Division to gain more funding for them
in this budget round.
For all of these reasons, the Marine Fish Conservation Network

urges Congress to repeal the language that was added in the fish-

ery conservation amendments of 1990 that limits domestic author-
ity over highly migratory species to strictly implementing the
international recommendations, and we would, in the same vein,
recommend repeal of the similar language that was added to the
Atlantic Tunas Convention Act at that time.

Secondly, we are urging the repeal of language that transfers
U.S. authority from the Atlantic councils to the Secretary, and at
the same time, we would suggest an amendment to facilitate prepa-
ration of multi-council plans. We believe that the U.S. posture in

75-499 0-94
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the international negotiations could be strengthened by designating
in the ATCA the director of the National Marine Fisheries Service
as the head of the U.S. delegation to ICCAT, and we recommend as
well prohibiting appointment as commissioners those individuals
who have a direct financial stake in the fisheries under the Com-
mission's jurisdiction.

Specific legislative language on each of these points has been in-
cluded to a supplement to our testimony, as well as the names of
those organizations endorsing these views.
We don't expect that each of these notions is going to be em-

braced with enthusiasm, but we have been gratified by the amount
of common ground we have been able to find with the segments of
the industry with whom we have met to share some concerns, and
we are committed to continuing that dialog. We also look forward
to working with you and the Subcommittee as you undertake your
own deliberations.

Thank you very much.
[The statement of Ms. ludicello can be found at the end of the

hearing.]

Mr. Manton. Thank you, Ms. ludicello.

That concludes our panel. Before we move to questions, I would
like to recognize the presence of someone who is not currently a
member of this Subcommittee, but who is on the Full Committee,
Mr. Pallone of New Jersey. I understand, however, he will be join-
ing the Subcommittee tomorrow, after action of the Full Commit-
tee.

I believe Mr. Pallone has a statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. FRANK PALLONE, JR., A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM NEW JERSEY
Mr. Pallone. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I just wanted to

thank you for all your help in making the transfer to the Subcom-
mittee. And it is true, I understand that I won't be officially on the
Subcommittee until tomorrow, but I wanted to thank you for your
help. Also, thank you for having this hearing, which I think is

really crucial.

I wanted to mention that one of my constituents, Mr. Bogan, is

here, and also that Nelson Beideman, who has been very helpful to
me and certainly on this issue in the past, is also someone that I

recognize being there on the panel and I am glad he is here today.
What I was hoping is that since Dr. Foster is present, that I

could focus my comments briefly on the National Marine Fishery
Service's allocation of the domestic bluefin tuna quota rather than
the convention act itself, and essentially follow up on some of the
comments that were made by Mr. Bogan, that time and time again.
New Jersey anglers are getting the raw end of the deal in the allo-

cation of the bluefin tuna quota.
We were promised a 20-ton set-aside in the general category.

However, NMFS allowed New England to overrun this quota and
our 20-ton is gone. Late reporting was cited as the cause of this
overrun, but the NMFS regulations require that the dealers fax
daily reports to NMFS.
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I would like the enforcement arm of NMFS to look into why
dealers did not submit timely reports and would like NMFS to seek
punitive actions against dealers who did not comply with the regu-

lations.

Last week we learned that NMFS did manage to scrape together
eight tons, 20 to 40 fish, from different categories for the New York
Bight general category fishery.

The other thing of course is two days ago, NMFS dealt New
Jersey anglers another blow in closing the fishery for large school

tuna and small-medium tuna. I think Mr. Bogan mentioned that.

They took 30 tons out of a large school and small-medium angling
category because, in the words of one NMFS staffer, quote, there
was plenty of padding there, and gave it to the general category.

However, as we learned last week, there wasn't enough padding
there when NMFS announced the closure of the category, and
again, I believe, that the recreational fishermen from my region

were trampled on.

In my opinion, Mr. Chairman, NMFS has been negligent in dis-

tributing the quota in a fair and equitable fashion. Perhaps a
better method for distributing an angling category quota would be
to allocate the quota on the basis of three regions as opposed to two
as is currently done, and basically that would have a southern
region, a New England region and a Mid-Atlantic or New York
Bight region, and that will allow the fishermen in the New York
Bight area to participate in the traditional mud hole fishery with-
out being closed out by the other regions.

In my district in New Jersey, there has been a traditional small
boat recreational fishery for bluefin in the school category for over
50 years. In recent years, it seems as though this fishery has re-

mained open for no longer than a blink of the eye. Next year,

NMFS will require that these anglers pay a $20 license fee.

The recreational fishery has a very large impact on the economy
of New Jersey. It has been estimated that recreational angling for

bluefin tuna generates over $7.8 million and many charter boat op-

erators, bait and tackle shops and marinas, benefit directly from
this fishery.

I don't want Dr. Foster to get me wrong. I am very much for the
resource, and scientists, as we know, estimate that if bluefin tuna
populations were allowed to rebuild, U.S. fishermen could harvest
11,000 metric tons annually on a sustainable basis, about four
times what they harvest now. I would like to see a full recovery of

the Atlantic bluefin tuna to their historic stock size, but I do not
believe that New Jersey's anglers should bear the entire burden of

this responsibility.

And finally, I would like to see the United States actively pursue
through ICCAT greater regulations of the fishery on the eastern
stock of the Atlantic bluefin tuna, and I want to thank Mr. Studds
for introducing the CR that is going to be marked up today. I be-

lieve I am also a cosponsor of that and I think that is the way to

go.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me the time to do this

after the panel has spoken. I appreciate that.

Mr. MANTON. Thank you, Mr. Pallone.
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Mr. Manton. Without objection, the statement of our ranking

member, Don Young, will be made part of the record.

[The statement of Mr. Young follows:]

Statement of Hon. Don Young, a U.S. Representative from Alaska, and
Ranking Minority Member, Subcommittee on Fisheries Management

Mr. Chairman, the issues concerning Atlantic tuna are an important topic for this

Subcommittee. I look forward to hearing from these witnesses who should be able to

provide us with additional information about these highly migratory stocks.

Atlantic tuna are managed internationally by the International Commission for

the conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT). The Atlantic Tuna Convention Act,

which must be reauthorized, is our implementing law for the Convention. Some of

the issues which need to be discussed include: how to deal with countries which har-

vest Atlantic tuna and are not members of ICCAT; how to deal with allocations be-

tween recreational and commercial tuna fishermen; and whether the changes made
in the Act in 1990 are working.
While we in Alaska do not harvest Atlantic tuna, I am interested in working with

my colleagues from the East Coast who have an interest in this fishery.

Mr. Manton. And now we will ask the panel to stand for some
questions.

Dr. Foster, could you describe the rationale for putting the scien-

tific support for highly migratory species in the Southeast Center

of Miami versus the Northeast Center in Woods Hole, in the first

place?
Dr. Foster. In the first place, my understanding, and you can

jump in, Dick, is, before the highly migratory species responsibility

was transferred to the Secretary, that is where the expertise re-

sided historically. We depend quite heavily on the science centers

and the regions. They have the resources and the expertise, and

that is why they are doing it for us.

But they are not doing this alone. I mean, we are only one of the

strong voices in the science that underlies this entire process. The
United States is one member of the ICCAT working groups, the ad-

visory groups, and I can speak for the agency when I say that we
are always open to any kind of peer review, any kind of reconsider-

ation.

In fact, we also agree that in some of these instances, we need to

go back and look at how we got to where we are and some of the

decisions that were made; we need to look at the data. We are

always looking for new ways to collect information. Dick, anything

you want to add?
Mr. Stone. Well I might add just a little bit. Again, to reiterate

what Dr. Foster has stated, we do use scientists from the other cen-

ters to get involved in this as well as outside scientists in our peer

reviews. We certainly involve and call upon the Northeast Fisher-

ies Science Center personnel in the assessments that we do, as well

as scientists from outside of NMFS. We are constantly trying to get

input and peer review from other than just the Southeast Science

Fisheries Center.
Mr. Manton. Mr. Hesse, you want to comment on it?

Mr. Hesse. I think the testimony I made was rather clear about

that. As a fisherman, I feel that we have been really stymied by

our interactions with Miami scientists and that it appears they are

trying to defend a two-stock working hypothesis, even in the face of

scientists from other stations that now claim that maybe there was
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a mistake 8 or 10 years ago, now, and we should reevaluate this

new information. That is really at the other end of the spectrum
from where we see it as fishermen.
We are more intimately associated with the data collection proc-

ess and the design of the surveys through which NMFS makes con-
clusions about abundance of bluefin tuna appears to be faulty in

that people aren't being surveyed that have a reasonable chance of
catching a fish, and this information seems to translate directly

into catch per unit effort statistics through which the abundance of
bluefin is derived. We have made suggestions about how this can
be improved repeatedly, and repeatedly have been told that we are
way out of line.

So I think having access to a place like Woods Hole (whereas 80
percent or more of bluefin are caught in the northeast), we would
be able to discuss things on a more rational basis with the scien-

tists and we wouldn't be separated by 1,500 miles or more.
Thank you.
Mr. Manton. Thank you.
Mr. Beideman, ICCAT in 1982 specifically called for no directed

harvest of bluefin within the spawning grounds of the Gulf of
Mexico. The United States, however, continues to allow harvest
through the incidental catch by long-liners in the Gulf. Should this

harvest be further restricted in order to take away any possible in-

centive to illegally target this highly valuable fish?

Mr. Beideman. I agree that there has been a pretty much direct-

ed fishery up until National Marine Fishery Service made the reg-

ulations on the 2,500-pound directed catch in order to have one
bluefin tuna, incidentally. Since that time, there has been no di-

rected fisheries. That did solve that problem.
The problem is, it did create some other problems and we feel

need modification of the 2,500 pounds in order to find the balanc-
ing point that will keep a directed fishery from the spawning stock
in the Gulf and not unfairly prejudice against the Gulf fishermen.
Mr. Manton. Well, Mr. Bogan, you have criticized the science be-

cause the analyses have led to ICCAT recommendations which re-

quire U.S. fishermen to bear the brunt of conservation efforts.

What amendments to ATCA are necessary to provide non-NMFS
scientists a role in this process?
Mr. BoGAN. Mr. Chairman, I don't even know that an actual

amendment is needed. I think what is needed is perhaps a tighten-
ing of the language contained in—again, ATCA refers over to Mag-
nuson with regard to best scientific information available, and in
that regard, there may be some tightening of the language with
regard to how to obtain the best scientific information available.
But I think that if NMFS abides by the mandate of Magnuson and
ATCA, I don't think that it is necessary to necessarily do that
through new language.

In its most basic sense, beSt scientific information available
means gather all of that which can lead to a better data base, a
broader data base so as to reach a less faulty conclusion. In this
instance, every major user group has questioned that whole base
and have made recommendations as to how that can be implement-
ed. It is not necessarily something that needs to be addressed legis-
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latively. Unfortunately, that is something that should be addressed
administratively.
Mr. Manton. Thank you. I see my time for questioning has ex-

pired.

Mr. Torkildsen from Massachusetts.
Mr. Torkildsen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to commend

you for having the panel here today. It is great when we can have
regulators and regulatees all at the same table.

If I could start off asking Dr. Foster and Dick Stone, could you
comment on Mr. Hesse's testimony? Do you agree or disagree with
what he said, because there were some very strong statements that

he made. What Mr. Hesse said, was similar to things I was told up
in my district, in the community of Gloucester just several weeks
ago. So could you comment on it from your perspective?

Dr. Foster. You mean specifically about the science?

Mr. Torkildsen. About the science, about the whole process by
which the season was closed, the whole overall point that I see

about trying to regulate a highly migratory species and whether or

not it can be done under the existing framework that we have
right now.

Dr. Foster. In looking for ways to assign quotas to the various

categories, there is actually no right or wrong way to do it. We de-

cided to do it by looking at historic catches and then assigning the

quotas, as I understand the process, and Dick certainly knows a lot

more about it than I do because he watches it on a day-to-day basis.

In the commercial catches we get information on a daily basis, and
for the recreational catches, we get information on a weekly basis.

When looking at last year's recreational catch, the take was
much under the quota and that was carried forward into this year.

For the first part of the season, we were seeing the catches at a
very low level on a weekly basis. When the commercial category,

the general category ran into problems, we expected that the an-

gling category would not make their quota, so we decided to reas-

sign quota. About the time that we did that, we saw a jump for the

angling category.

Mr. Torkildsen. Start to increase?

Dr. Foster [continuing], go up, and it just worked out that once

we had taken the 30 metric tons, we then saw them probably quad-

ruple the take that we had been seeing earlier on. Because, you
see, this kind of a system is clearly imperfect, and I should say, not

extremely precise, because you are always estimating, you are pre-

dicting based on what happened before, based on what you know,
based on what you think, and actually we think we have done a

pretty good job, but we are always looking for ways to improve this

and are open to suggestions.

Mr. Torkildsen. The other statistic which was presented to me,

several weeks ago is that the catch for eastern Atlantic countries

has increased 31 percent, since 1982, against a decline for U.S.

catch.

Can you comment on that? And indeed if we are looking at con-

servation, why a disparity? If the United States is reducing its

take, why aren't other countries as well? Do we have the ability to

coordinate a reduction with other countries, or are we trying to
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stand up against the tide when everyone else seems to be ignoring

what efforts the United States may be making?
Dr. Foster. As I mentioned at the beginning, we think that it is

imperative that the United States take a very aggressive position

with regard to what these other nations are doing in the eastern

Atlantic and in the Mediterranean. We are all signatories to the

same treaty.

We all have the same responsibilities, and we are not responsible

just for our fish. We are responsible across the board, and they are

not living up to their responsibilities. Therefore, we think that we
should do what we can in an aggressive way to get them to abide

by the same rules that we have to abide by. I don't think the

answer is to say, we shouldn't have to do it anymore or we
shouldn't because they are not doing it. The answer is to make
them abide by the recommendations.
Mr. ToRKiLDSEN. Do you have any steps under your current

power or—that you can suggest that would bring those countries

into compliance? Because clearly they are not in compliance now.
Dr. Foster. Well, I am not sure how successful we will be in

bringing them into compliance, but I think that there are things

that we need to do that we have not done or have not done aggres-

sively in the past. First, I think that we have not been particularly

aggressive in ICCAT. I think we have to exhaust that. We have to

go in with a very proactive approach.
We have talked about the possibility of going country to country,

and then we have other tools. We have the embargo provision in

ATCA. It has been suggested, and with the resolution, that we look

at Pelly (Pelly Amendment). So we do have an arsenal of tools that

we can at least consider, but I think we need to have a strategy, we
need to become aggressive about it.

Mr. ToRKiLDSEN. Thank you. I will just conclude saying that I

think that would be appreciated by the people who make their

living up in Massachusetts and the coastal areas in the northeast if

that aggressiveness for a level playing field could be achieved. That
is very, very important. Whatever steps you could take to speed up
the collection of data would also be appreciated because a number
of people were out on their boats when they heard that they were
closed down.
We had a similar situation in New England on ground fish in

area two, and it is giving NMFS a reputation that they are really

not in control of what they are supposed to be doing. I know that is

not true, but people's livelihood depends on these decisions, so

whatever steps you could take would be very much appreciated.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Manton. The gentleman from North Carolina,.

Mr. Lancaster.
Mr. Lancaster. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, ladies

and gentlemen of the panel for your testimony.
I am concerned about the testimony I heard here today about the

situation in the eastern Atlantic. I wonder if you could educate me
a little more on the problem. Is this a problem of signatories who
are not complying with the agreement?

Is the agreement not strong enough to protect this fishery in the
eastern Atlantic, or are we talking about countries that are not sig-
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natories? And if it is a number of countries who are violating, what
can we do to enforce the agreement? If the agreement is not strong
enough, what can we do to strengthen it?

And if the problem is nonsignatory countries, is there anything
we can do to bring compliance from nonsignatory nations? I don't
even know who to ask the question, so anybody who feels compe-
tent to do so, jump in.

Mr. Hesse. I will take a stab at it. Maybe we will go around the
table. I think a little bit of the history of the bluefin problem may
be instructive there. Part of the reason that NMFS came up with
the two-stock working hypothesis, separating the east and west in

1980, was to allow the western Atlantic countries (meaning the
United States, Canada and Japan), to take unilateral conservation
sacrifices in the face of unresponsive Eastern European govern-
ments and Mediterranean governments. That was part of the
reason.
There is some scientific evidence that suggests there may be two

stocks, a different spawning area in the Mediterranean and so

forth. And I think those countries in the east have resisted the im-
plementation of a program as complex and as large as what we
have in the United States to restrict bluefin catches.

It is very difficult, as evidenced by this hearing, for example, to

adequately distribute the resource and perhaps these countries
haven't felt capable of controlling their own fishermen. Perhaps
they feel that since they are faced with such an abundance of blue-

fin there (perhaps as a result of our conservation sacrifices on this

side of the Atlantic), there is no real need for them to abide by any
quota restrictions. It appears that perhaps trade restrictions are
one of the only threats that people in Eastern Atlantic and Medi-
terranean countries will listen to.

Clearly, since 1982, the United States has embarked on a strate-

gy of conserving as a way to set an example, and we have taken a
65 percent reduction in our own landings already to further that

goal. All it has resulted in is further unrestricted fishing in the
eastern Atlantic.

So I think we need to embark on a different strategy than an ad-

ditional 50 percent reduction for our fishermen in order to set an
example for our Eastern Atlantic counterparts.

Thank you.
Mr. Lancaster. Well, I hope somebody else will give a further

answer because that doesn't address whether these countries are

signatories or not. If that is the problem, and if the agreement is

strong enough in its enforcement mechanisms or if it needs to be
changed, and if it needs to be changed, why would we want to reau-

thorize it?

Why would we not go back to the negotiating table and get a
stronger and more effective agreement that will address some of

these concerns in the eastern Atlantic?

Mr. BoGAN. Mr. Lancaster, Ray Bogan. With regard to whether
it is signatory or nonsignatories, it is both. We have problems with
reflagging, which is being addressed to some extent. That is where
nations which are under ICCAT try to avoid the restrictions of

ICCAT by reflagging, for example. That is a problem which is being

addressed in other venues, as well as through ICCAT.
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Likewise, I believe there are other nations, and I have looked at
the list before. I just don't want to make the mistake of saying a
particular country which is not signatory—or saying a particular
country isn't when it might be, but there are certain nations, for
example, off the Mediterranean or certain nations very near to us,
to our south, for example, that might not be signatories and where
a lot of the violations, if you will, come from. That is why the issue
of sanctions has come about.
As to whether or not we can effectively regulate them and

whether the Atlantic Tuna Convention Act is even relevant any-
more—I think it is for the following reason: Those nations which
have the greatest opportunity or the greatest potential impact on a
resource are, to a large extent, those that are involved in ICCAT.
Those nations are also the lead nations with regard to technology

and that kind of thing, and the way that we can best address the
nations that are not signatories are not complying, is by, in fact, to
go out and push for that. If we dropped out of ICCAT, if we disre-
garded the Convention Act because ICCAT isn't there, then I think
we are going to have more problems.
Mr. Lancaster. One last question before my time expires. Are

there conflicts between Magnuson and the ATCA which undermine
the effectiveness of conservation of these species? And, if so, do we
need to address those conflicts when we reauthorize Magnuson?

Dr. Foster. We don't see particular conflicts between the two
laws. We think they work very well together. There is different
language in each of the laws regarding this provision, restraining
the Secretary from setting quotas that are less than what ICCAT
sets, but both provisions are attempting to at least get at the same
thing, so we don't have any specific conflicts that we would speak
to.

Mr. Lancaster. If there is anyone else who wishes to speak to
that.

Mr. BoGAN. Mr. Lancaster, that was to a great extent—I think
Magnuson is well addressed in ATCA insofar as it specifically ref-

erences Magnuson, and indeed the national standards set forth in
Magnuson are very well thought out, well drafted standards.

I think with regard to domestic implementation, in an ideal
world, if we can, in fact, follow the mandates of Magnuson, we are
going to have very good tuna regulations. I think part of the lack
of confidence in the present tuna regulations and I don't suggest,
by the way, that they are some easy thing to regulate.
These fish move, there are a lot of things to change that, so

simply being objective, if there is a way to plug in the fishery to
Magnuson standards, you are going to have a very, very well-run,
well-regulated fishery on the domestic side, I want to emphasize,
but for right now, that has not yet been effective.

Mr. Lancaster. Thank you very much.
Mr. Manton. Mr. Coble, of North Carolina, do you have any

questions?
Mr. Coble. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I will be very brief. I am sorry I missed a good part of this meet-

ing because of another conflict. Let me ask a couple general ques-
tions. Many observers, or some observers have noted that the
United States should take a lead role with conservation efforts.
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However, other nations, it seems, continue to take more than their

fair share regarding the imposing of controls.

I guess my question, to use the vernacular, should we play dirty

as well or should we try to continue to impose controls resulting in

many instances in what appears to be inequity to our own fisher-

men while other fishermen from noncomplying countries walk off

with the gold?

Ms. luDiCELLO. Thank you. Mr. Coble, since we seem to be the

ones most advocating a U.S. leadership position, I would like to

take a crack at that. I think where the conservation community is

coming from, is not that the U.S. leadership in conservation should

be to roll over and play dead while other countries catch all the

tuna and we stand by and say, oops, that is too bad, but I think Mr.

Lancaster raised an interesting question when he asked whether

this was an issue of signatories not in compliance, nonsignatories

going out the way they wanted to do and catching the fish.

The United States does have some means to be a leader that

aren't simply further restrictions on our own fishermen. One of the

ways the United States could be a leader would be to insist on fish-

ery independent sources of data.

Mr. Coble. Could you pull the mike a little closer to you?

Ms. luDiCELLO. Certainly. Everyone has criticized the ICCAT
data, whether it be the fishermen, the environmentalists, that it is

too positive, too negative, too pessimistic, too optimistic. I think the

United States could push some of the other countries in terms of

better data acquisitions, stock assessments, fishery independent

sources of acquiring data.

Another thing we could do is bring significant pressure to bear

on those countries who are members of ICCAT and yet buy mil-

lions of tons of fish from nonsignatory countries, thereby providing

the incentive for overfishing that occurs outside the regulatory

regime. We do have the Packwood-Pelly Fishermen's Protective

Act. We have never used those kinds of sanctions in this context

and they might be useful. Those are just three possibilities.

Thank you.

Mr. Coble. Anybody else want to be heard?

Mr. BoGAN. Yes. Mr. Congressman Coble, and I understand com-

pletely when you said, quote, unquote, "play dirty", because it is in

the vernacular. However, we don't need to, even in the vernacular

sense, in that one thing we can immediately do to address a promi-

nent disadvantage we have is to have our scientists recognize that

we are not, and we can consider Magnuson or any other act, we are

not to put ourselves at a disadvantage, and that includes by way of

our statistical presentations through ICCAT.
If the scientists are against or somehow timid about accepting

additional scientific data which might change our data base or

somehow skew our models, then we are not advocating for our best

position. And I don't think that anyone would argue that we
should have somehow abrogate that duty to our citizenry. What
can be done instead is, for example, right now, an immediate way
to address that is right now, have our folks reconvene CRS, do

things to try to address data that has come in and try to improve

our position with the scientists of other nations, therefore maybe
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getting a little better shake, instead of having to play the way that
we mentioned.
Mr. Coble. Thank you, sir.

Let me ask one more question, Mr. Chairman, if I may.
Mr. Manton. Sure.
Mr. Coble. How can the United States better assert its leader-

ship in ICCAT, question number one? And question number two, do
you think this would be a proper role for the United States to

pursue? From anybody.
Ms. Foster. For the United States to pursue a leadership role?

Mr. Coble. Yes.
Ms. Foster. Yes. I think it would be
Mr. Coble. Then I come to how we can better do it.

Ms. Foster. I think it would be a proper role, because as you
have heard pointed out here, we have taken
Mr. Coble. That wasn't my problem. I probably didn't hear it be-

cause this may have been discussed when I was away, and for that
I apologize.

Ms. Foster. I think that we are an appropriate party to take a
lead role because our fishermen have played by the rules that we
have set forth, and we have taken the leadership in being conserva-
tion oriented and trying to be responsive. Sort of like that laundry
list that you have heard all of us go through, becoming more ag-
gressive again in ICCAT meetings, getting our commissioners ready
to do that within ICCAT, using powers of persuasion like you see in

all international bodies like this, going from country to country, ac-

tually trying to effect an outcome, using some of these tools that
you have heard, or threatening to use some of these tools that you
have heard discussed, like the embargo provision and Pelly.

Mr. Coble. Yes, sir. Thank you.
Mr. Hesse. Eric Hesse. I am not sure whether you were here for

this or not. I do support the United States taking a lead role in

ICCAT, especially in terms of pressuring other nations to abide by
the conservation agreements reached in 1975, that is, to cap mor-
tality levels and fishing effort at the levels they were at at that
date. In effect, instead, the eastern Atlantic countries in the light

blue on the graph here have increased their catches since 1975 by
42 percent while we have taken a 65 percent reduction. Clearly, I

don't think the United States should continue to try to take a lead
role by making its own fishermen sacrifice by way of example, and
that includes another 50 percent reduction this year.
We have taken these conservation sacrifices and now we are

faced with yet another 50 percent reduction. If this is the reward
that U.S. fishermen take for their conservation sacrifices, then I

don't blame these other nations for saying, we are not going to

listen and we are not going to take conservation sacrifices.

We need to put pressure on these nations' trade restrictions, or
whatever other means are at our control. I do think the United
States has a lead role in conservation of Atlantic tunas and we
have certainly shown that through our fishery.

Mr. Coble. Thank you. Yes, sir. My time has expired, but go
ahead if the chairman will give me one more minute or two.
Mr. Manton. Without objection, the gentleman shall have an-

other minute.
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Mr. Coble. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Beideman. In the case of swordfish, it is not as bad of a pic-

ture of what bluefin tuna is, but if we don't keep up on it, it could
deteriorate. The swordfish stock is at 84 percent of optimal size,

and it was determined that it was very important that all the coun-
tries cap their effort, cap mortalities at that level.

In the last two years, Canada, which is a member of ICCAT, has
substantially increased their landings and is taking fish out of that

1,400 metric ton, which is really a slight rebuilding of the stock. So
it is very important for the United States to remember that it is

not just the bluefin tuna, but all these different species under
ICCAT that are going to need attention in order that we don't end
up at this same table with the yellowfin, albacore, bigeye tuna, and
billfish, on the same route that bluefin has taken.

Mr. Coble. Thank you all for being with us.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Manton. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from New

Jersey, Mr. Pallone.

Mr. Pallone. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am hoping that in

light of what I said in my statement, if—and this I guess would be
addressed to Dr. Foster—if NMFS has any plans to change the way
they allocate their domestic quotas

Dr. Foster. We had a discussion about this the other day, and I

guess what we are looking for is a better idea, a better way, and if

anybody has one, we are ready to talk about it. I mean, do you
have anything specific?

Mr. Stone. One of the things, Mr. Pallone, that you mentioned
before is dividing up the quota perhaps into three areas, and I

know Ray Bogan spoke to that, and we have looked at that.

As a matter of fact, we listened to Ray, and one of the problems
with the school fish fishery is we have 100 tons to deal with, and it

is almost impossible to manage. It is impossible really to manage
100 tons, and when you start breaking that down into two areas,

which we have done, to a southern and northern area, it is more
difficult. If you try to break it into three areas, you can see the

problem.
Again, we have to collect data, and for the recreational fishery

there are surveys and these require a lot of time to gather the

data, even though we do it on a weekly basis now in an attempt to

keep up and keep us within the quota, it is very difficult.

Now, if that quota were larger, that would be one thing. Then
possibly three regions, as you mentioned and Ray had mentioned
before, would be feasible. But, again, as Dr. Foster has said, we are

looking at ways to try to get better data and work with the fisher-

men, log books, things like that.

Mr. Pallone. Well, I would like to talk to you further at some
point about this possibility of having the three regions. I think one
of the biggest concerns, too, is the fact that they move around these

quota allotments during the fishing season. This is what drives

people crazy, the fact that there is—you know, that that happens
all the time, and I would like to see that changed to. I don't know
how you feel about that.

Mr. Stone. Again, as I said, as Dr. Foster said, we are more than
happy to look at various ways. We do believe that we have been
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very interactive in spite of what Suzanne might have said about
interaction with the pubhc. We, I think, are as interactive as any-

body has ever been and perhaps more so, and constantly out look-

ing for different things that we might do. So, again, we will be

happy to try to work with you and the fishermen.

Mr. Pallone. What about the—what I mentioned. Dr. Foster,

about the reporting by the dealers? I mean, that was cited as the

cause of the overrun in the general category and, you know, I men-
tioned about NMFS taking enforcement action, as to why the deal-

ers didn't submit the reports.

My understanding is they are supposed to fax the information

within 24 hours. I mean, that wasn't done and apparently
Dr. Foster. Yes, and this issue has come up and we are discuss-

ing it and will do what we can.

Mr. Pallone. I think that is important, because otherwise, you
know, the problems are going to continue again.

Dr. Foster. Yes. Yes. We recognize that.

Mr. Pallone. I don't know if anybody else wanted to comment.
Ray.
Mr. Bogan. Yes, thank you. Congressman Pallone. There is one

thing that I would just start bandying about with regard to certain

of the quotas, and remember, we have the various size limits and
quotas, and that is to have a buffer time period.

I don't have an idea of what would be the best, the minimal
amount of time, but, for example, having a two-day time period

perhaps designated two different times in the course of the year to

stop, make sure the data isn't lagging and to make sure that you
don't get overrun this year. And I say this respectfully to Dick be-

cause I have not, as have some others, said that this is some kind
of purposeful thing.

What I have said is I made calls a week before this and I said,

guys, you are going way over. And it was a mystery to me why Ray
Bogan and a lot of other folks didn't question. It was done and we
knew it was going way over then, and then we got a fax the next

day saying we are going to review it on Tuesday. It was impossible

to stop it. We knew then, we looked at each other and said, OK, we
are gone completely. We were shocked when we got the 20-ton allo-

cation, then we had a 20-ton allocation taken away.
The point being is that there are specific buffer time periods, I

don't know what is most adequate, but a period in which they can
review data, they will be able to, if need be, make adjustments.

When there is no slowdown, the September 15th date, for example,
was always our monitoring date several years ago. As it turns out,

the September 15th date, immediately thereafter is coincidentally

when the numbers went wild, after the monitoring date.

Mr. Pallone. I would hope that you could look into that also as

an option.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Manton. Well, that concludes our round of questions and

the hearing right on time. We are now going to move to markup a
resolution.

[Whereupon, at 3:15 p.m., the Subcommittee proceeded to other

business. The following was submitted for the record:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is Dr. Nancy Foster. I am the Deputy Assistant

Administrator for Fisheries of the National Marine Fisheries

Service (NMFS) , National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration,

U.S. Department of Commerce (Department).

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before this Subcommittee

to present the Department's views on the reauthorization of the

Atlantic Tunas Convention Act (ATCA) . My brief presentation here

today focuses on three points concerning the ATCA — namely: the

purpose and provisions of the ATCA, the role of the Department

and NMFS under the ATCA, and an issue which we believe should be

addressed during reauthorization.

Purpose and Provisions of ATCA

The Secretary of Commerce (Secretary) has been using the ATCA to

manage Atlantic tunas, particularly bluefin tuna, since 1975.

Other species covered by the ATCA (including swordfish and
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billfish) have been the Secretary's responsibility since passage

of amendments to the ATCA in 1990. The ATCA provides the

Secretary with the regulatory authority to implement

recommendations of the International Commission for the

Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT) for tunas, swordfish, and

billfish. The 1990 amendments to ATCA indicated that species

working groups should be established to provide ICCAT

Commissioners and the ICCAT Advisory Committee with advice on

highly migratory species (HMS) . Such species working groups have

been established for bluefin tuna, other tunas, billfish, and

swordfish. These working groups are comprised of members from

both the ICCAT Advisory Committee itself as well as other

organizations (including the fishing industry)

.

Role of the Department and NMFS

The role of the Secretary, and more specifically of NMFS, is to

implement ICCAT recommendations through domestic policy, either

by way of ATCA regulations or through Magnuson Fishery

Conservation and Management Act (Magnuson Act) fishery management

plans (FMP) and implementing regulations. NMFS has established a

Highly Migratory Species Division within the Office of Fisheries

Conservation and Management to meet the management obligations as

required under the ATCA, as well as the Magnuson Act. The HMS

Division works closely with our Regional Offices and Science

Centers, the Regional Fishery Management Councils (Councils)

,

ICCAT Commissioners, the fishing industry, and others in
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formulating and implementing domestic management policy pursuant

to ICCAT recommendations.

NMFS recently finalized its HMS Process Document, which is

intended only to set forth administrative procedures that NMFS

will follow in preparing and issuing Magnuson Act HMS FMPs and

FMP amendments. Any regulations implemented under the ATCA must

be consistent to the extent practicable with FMPs prepared and

implemented under the Magnuson Act. The HMS Process identifies

the opportunities for involvement by the public, the fishing

industry, the Regional Councils, and the ICCAT Commissioners and

advisory groups. In the future, we intend to address additional

activities such as improved methods to track landings of

recreationally-caught bluefin tuna, development of fishery-

independent stock abundance indices, additional tagging studies,

geographical coverage for scoping and regulatory hearings, and

economic studies on all HMS fisheries.

The United States has generally been successful in implementing

and enforcing quotas, area closures, and size limits as per ICCAT

recommendations. Indeed, some ICCAT recommendations have been

applied by the United States in a manner to further maximize

yield and conservation efforts, such as a larger minimum size for

sale of bluefin tuna to help speed recovery of the spawning stock

biomass. However, ICCAT' s Standing Committee on Research and

Statistics, as well as our own scientists, believe the western
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Atlantic stock of bluefin tuna continues to be in a state of

significant decline.

The U.S. commercial and recreational fleets currently harvest 52

percent of the total western Atlantic bluefin tuna quota, and

approximately 4 to 6 percent of the total Atlantic catch. The

U.S. catch of other tunas is equally low relative to total

Atlantic catch. There is no commercial fishery for billfish in

the United States, and the recreational catch is again a small

part of total billfish catch in the Atlantic and Caribbean.

Billfish are managed under the Magnuson Act since there are no

ICCAT recommendations for billfish. Although the U.S. share of

total Atlantic catch of species covered by the ATCA is relatively

low, the United States continues to actively implement the

recommendations of ICCAT and believes that ICCAT is a primary

avenue through which these important resources can be

successfully managed.

Issues to be Addressed in Reauthorization

The Department supports H.R. 779 and reauthorization of the ATCA.

Nevertheless, we believe the ATCA should be amended to delete the

provision (contained in 16 U.S.C. 971d(c)(3)) prohibiting the

Secretary from issuing regulations which have the effect of

increasing or decreasing the total quota of fish allocated to the

United States. We believe that the primary international

management program for HMS should continue to be accomplished

7ti-4q9 O - 94
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through ICCAT. However, the ATCA's current requirement that U.S.

regulations may not have the effect of increasing or decreasing

the total quota allocated to the United States may pose a problem

if the United States wishes to establish a domestic quota on a

local stock or substock of a HMS for conservation purposes that

is less than that allowed by ICCAT. The inability to set a lower

quota could result in local overfishing and the loss of long-term

benefits.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, this concludes my

testimony. I thank you for this opportunity to express the views

of the Department. I would be pleased to respond to any

questions you may have.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for inviting me to speak to you about the Atlantic Tunas
Convention Act (ATCA)

.

I cun Nelson Beideman, Executive Director of Blue Water Fishermen's
Association (BWFA) . Since 1989, I served as Blue Water's President until
last April when my boat, the F/V Terri Lei, was tragically lost at sea.
I have been a fisherman since childhood and began commercial fishing
year-round after my graduation from Maine Maritime Academy in 1975.

Blue Water Fishermen's Association (BWFA) represents a substantial
portion of the commercial fishermen, vessel owners, fish dealers and
supporting supply companies with an interest in Atlantic highly migratory
marine species, with members from Maine to Texas and California to the
Caribbean Islands. These feunily-run small businesses are comprised of
hard-working Americans who, despite the tough economic times, are proud
to carry on the tradition of providing healthy food for other Americans
who cannot or do not want to catch their own.

BWFA was formed to provide a united voice to respond to proposed
management measures that would have effectively closed the U.S. Swordfish
fishery. But, BWFA members have always supported conservation measures
that are practical, effective and based on a reasonable interpretation of
the available scientific data. BWFA is extremely active in voluntary
scientific data and specimen collection programs, fish tagging, and in
the fisheries conservation and management process. We have developed a
voluntary pilot program to donate dead swordfish (that fishermen are
currently required by government regulations to discard) to hungry
Americans, especially the poor and homeless in our urban areas. This
program is designed to help improve the available scientific information
for the swordfish fishery.

The current condition of the swordfish stock and BWFA's record of
participation in the management process over the past three years clearly
establishes that cooperation and responsible involvement of the industry
provides conservation and management benefits faster than confrontation
and conflict.

Re-authorization and strengthening of the ATCA is a critical part of the
revised management progreun for highly-migratory species (HMS) that
Congress initiated with the last amendments to the MFCMA and the ATCA.
Congress did the right thing then, and now it is essential that Congress
reaffirm its commitment to a balanced approach that coordinates domestic
and international efforts.

BWFA has testified several times since 1990 on management of HMS and our
efforts to support an open regulatory process that recognizes the
necessity of an international focus. Although implementation of
Secretarial management authority has been delayed, significant
improvements have been made in the past three or four months. After
responding to a backlog of priority commitments for revising existing
swordfish and bluefin tuna regulations, NMFS has finally issued a formal
process document and has started to reach out for regional comments from
fishermen on improving existing plans. The recent round of thirteen
scoping meetings were comparable -to Council hearings in the past and
provided opportunities for public discussion on Issues and management
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alternatives. In contrast to past Council hearings, the hearing officers
were receptive to industry suggestions and open debate. This is critical
for the success of management efforts. In the past, discussions within
the five Council process were not as open. The recreational ly-dominated
view was already established before they sought public input or
considered scientific reports.

There are two areas of the ATCA where additional Congressional
instructions are necessary. The first involves the need for Plan
Development Teams (PDTs) which include outside non-NMFS Scientists and
members of user groups. NOAA has resisted industry requests for this
type of approach based on perceived problems with the Federal Advisory
Committee Act (FACA) . We believe this is a smoke screen because NOAA
wants to control the selection of advisory panels and doesn't want any
supervision or outside involvement in that selection process. To retain
the public involvement and outside participation so critical to the
process of developing workable management plans, BWFA offers a proposed
amendment (copy attached) that would provide FACA exemption for PDTs
established from the membership of the U.S. Section of the International
Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT) Advisory
Committee and Species Working Groups established under this Act. This
eunendment would improve the Secretary's management process by opening it

to more constructive outside involvement. By establishing tecims from the
ICCAT Advisory Committee, it would enhance the linkage between effective
domestic and international management programs.

The second missing element which must be addressed is whether U.S.
fishermen should be put at a competitive disadvantage and restricted
beyond what ICCAT has recommended. This issue was debated when the Acts
were amended in 1990. Congress spoke clearly that it did not want to put
American fishermen at a competitive disadvantage by stating that "no
regulation . . . may have the effect of increasing or decreasing any
allocation or quota of fish to the U.S. agreed to pursuant to a

recommendation of the Commission." NOAA has interpreted the use of the
terms "quota or allocation" in the Acts quite literally. If an
internationally negotiated management recommendation is phrased as a

reduction in "fishing mortality levels", NOAA has determined that it does
not have to follow this section since the recommendation is not
specifically called a "quota or allocation". As a fisherman, it seems
incredible to me that NOAA would deny the linkage between a fishing
mortality rate and a quota when they immediately translate it into a

quota for enforcement and monitoring purposes.

We suggest that Congress amend the references to allocations and quotas
in the ATCA and the MFCMA by adding the term "fishing mortality levels"
to address what we consider to be a rather questionable interpretation by
NOAA attorneys of the ICCAT swordfish recommendations (copy attached) and
to clarify Congressional intent that U.S. fishermen should not be
required to do more - or less - than our foreign competitors for
conserving these fish that migrate throughout the Atlantic Ocean.

According to NMFS and ICCAT 's latest statistics, the total U.S. share of

Atlantic highly migratory species landed is only 3.5% of the total
Atlantic catch reported to ICCAT. We have included a table of the
reported international landings of most of the species that are under
ICCAT 's jurisdiction and the share that is attributed to U.S. fishermen.
BWFA fails to see how unilateral restrictions on U.S. commercial
fishermen can have any significant impact on conserving most of these
resources when our share is less than five percent of the total catch.
This clearly illustrates the need for international management for

effective conservation. How the professional scientists of the American
Fisheries Society (AFS) can justify support for unilateral restrictions
on the minor U.S. component is beyond the comprehension of U.S.

commercial fishermen. This is particularly true given the AFS support
for the Interjurisdictional Fisheries bill which we think is an
appropriate analogy for HMS

.

Regulating only the U.S. commercial and recreational fishermen will not
conserve these fish which are found in virtually all areas of the
Atlantic. How successful can conservation negotiations be if other
countries across the table know (before we even sit down to negotiate)

that the U.S. will take all necessary steps unilaterally? What incentive
do they have to agree to management and conservation measures?

If domestic fishery managers require American fishermen to take on a

disproportionate share of the conservation burden without regard to the
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international harvest, they will forfeit an American industry for nothing
in return. The guy on the deck is willing to make some "shared
sacrifices" - if they are, in fact, "shared". Where will the U.S. be in
the future when our ability to harvest food fish from the offshore waters
has been reduced or eliminated? What benefits will come from the lost
jobs that will result?

Continued Secretarial authority is strongly supported by the fourteen
commercial fishing associations who are involved with these species. We
believe that there is growing support cunong other groups. The American
Fisheries Society recently dropped all mention of reverting authority to
the Councils in their position statement, even though that was suggested
in early drafts. Further, in recent discussions among the Councils,
support for reverting authority to the Councils has failed to gain the
support of the New England Council and has been seriously questioned by
others because no mechanism for a fair and equitable voting process has
been suggested. The enviro-sportfishing coalition supports a vote of all
sitting Council members so that they can take advantage of the fact that
there is almost a complete absence of any representation from HMS
commercial fisheries on the five east coast Councils. How can that
coalition work against retaining management authority in the hands of
professional fisheries managers where scientifically-based decision-
making should reign?

The underlying issue relates to claims that constraints on Secretarial
authority are supposedly restricting management options unnecessarily.
As in the FACA case, we believe this is a deliberate attempt to reduce
the oversight and reasonable requirements for balancing costs and
benefits. We believe it is dishonest for certain special interest groups
to portray the Secretary of Commerce as a paper-tiger constrained by a
mandate that all U.S. fishermen be given a reasonable opportunity to
harvest a fair international allocation and once international programs
are established that NOAA must not unilaterally reduce U.S. fishermen's
quotas.

BWFA believes that NOAA has not clearly made its case that this is a
significant problem which has conservation, as opposed to allocation.
Implications. In fact, BWFA believes that the record of action taken by
NOAA in the past two years clearly establishes the fact that the
Secretary has ample flexibility and, in all cases, has implemented
regulations that more than fulfill U.S. management obligations. The
Secretary has established seasonal and user group suballocations, a
minimum size larger than that recommended by ICCAT, trip limits, target
species thresholds for an allowed bycatch of bluefin, variable bag limits
by size, prohibited gears, experimental fisheries, mandatory permitting,
reporting and observer progreuns for fishermen and fish dealers, and other
measures all within the last two years. In particular, the swordfish
Total Allowable Catch (TAC), using a risk-averse model, produces U.S.
Quotas that are one-half to three-quarters of a million pounds lower than
the procedures likely used by other nations to set their quotas.
Management and conservation action on some highly migratory species has
also been taken without international programs being in place. These
actions have been implemented at a much more rapid pace than is possible
under the Council process.

Industry believes that reasonable constraints (oversight) are necessary
to prevent the Secretary from eliminating U.S. commercial fisheries in
the face of enviro-sportfish lobbying. We strongly believe that the
alliance between environmental and recreational groups that is making
this such a big issue, including their recommendation for reverting
authority to the Councils where enviro-recreational interests clearly
dominate, is a self-serving gambit to enhance the uncontrolled and poorly
monitored recreational fishery for these large pelagics. If Congress
reviews the status of most fish stocks under ICCAT jurisdiction and
compares their status relative to optimum MSY harvesting targets, they
will find that ICCAT' s record is better than our own Atlantic regional
Councils. The hypocrisy of the enviro-sportfishing coalition is clearly
revealed by their intense criticism of the Councils as ineffective on the
one hand, but then they call for transferring HMS authority from the
Secretary to the Councils. The coalition's portrayal of ICCAT 's

swordfish management progreun in- particular is an egregious example of
unprofessional misinterpretation of the most recent stock assessment.
The environmental community must portray ICCAT as being ineffective in
order to enhance their fund-raising efforts.
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The key here is that the environmental organizations appear to be
targeting the sportfishing connnunity for membership contributions and
they seem willing to neglect the fact that estimates of recreational
landings for some of these HMS species exceed commercial longline
landings. If sport angler membership contributions were not an issue,
why would the major environmental organizations have taken the tack of
seeking additional protection for bluefin tuna through the Convention on
International Trade of Endangered Species (CITES) venue (which would only
limit commercial trade) rather than relying on the stronger U.S.
Endangered Species Act which would also restrict recreational activity
which annually kills more individual bluefin tuna than all commercial
users currently exploiting the assumed western North Atlantic stock?

The coalition also neglects to reveal that, in some cases, NOAA's
inability to assess the status of some of these marine resources relates
directly to the absence of reliable estimates of the recreational catch
and size composition as well as bycatch of non-target species. While the
coalition supports fees and other legislative proposals that would
diminish commercial involvement in the process, we have not seen them
support any research efforts in the past two years that are not self-
serving or that relate directly to allocation discussions. The only
exception BWFA has encountered has been the Billfish Foundation, which
seems to place a greater emphasis on scientific data collection and is
willing to acknowledge and respect the livelihood commercial fishermen
have chosen. That organiz^ation has approached us constructively and we
have responded in kind. One of our members won their tagging award last
year and we are currently working cooperatively with them on a large-
scale double-tagging experiment which can provide invaluable biological
information. They apparently recognize that science-based management and
reasonable, practical approaches will produce results quicker than
confrontation. We have solicited "seed money" to support this tagging
effort from the environmental community; thus far, only the Audubon
Society has responded.

Congress should review estimates of harvest levels by user group and then
compare these to the existing regulatory burden that supports current
management efforts. In particular, BWFA believes that the power and
influence of the sportfishing industry in the management process and
within NOAA is most clearly revealed by the almost complete absence of
permit and reporting requirements for charter, party, and headboats.
These small businesses reap the seme financial benefits that small family
commercial fishing businesses gain by having access to these offshore
resources. Our commercial fishing businesses have mandatory permits,
mandatory daily logs, mandatory dealer reports of sales and sizes of all
species caught, mandatory observer programs, and several other voluntary
research progreuns. The power and influence of the sportfishing lobby and
several others have made sure that NOAA has not established comparable
reporting and tracing progreuns for the recreational sportfishing
businesses. The emphasis here needs to be on businesses . How can the
Agency justify this in light of continued complaints that the marine
recreational fishing survey is not appropriate (nor effective) for
estimating landings of these HMS species? Even the existing minimum
estimates indicate that this user community in the Northeast may harvest
more yellowfin tuna than the entire commercial longline fishery off the
East Coast. How can the environmental community remain silent on this
issue and essentially support turning more and more of these resources
over to the U.S. user community that presents the greatest technical and
logistics problems for effective monitoring (including all bycatch),
enforcement, and compliance? The enviro-sportfishing coalition has also
not addressed the continuing problems posed by the sale of so-called
"recreational" fish directly to restaurants. This underground economy
has supported overcapitalization of these fisheries and the volume of
sales undermines commercial markets.

The building issue of bycatch is one that affects all fisheries for HMS,
commercial and recreational. It is most acute in the multi-species hook
and line fisheries. Eventually, you may come to the conclusion that to a

"fish" - a baited hook is a baited hook and it does not recognize the
political consequences of choosing whether that hook is at the end of a
commercial longline or at the end of a recreational rod and reel. BWFA
worked hard to provide the NMFS with East Coast Observer funds which were
to be used to cover all gear types interacting with HMS in all areas
during all seasons of the year. This Subcommittee should ask NMFS what
percentage has been used for observations outside of the pelagic longline
and gillnet fisheries? Our understanding is that no money has been spent
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on enhanced studies of the charterboat, squid/mackerel trawling, canyon
tuna chunking and some other HMS harvesters

.

If Congress is really interested in improving management for HMS, they
should demand comparable regulations and monitoring requirements for all
businesses that profit from access to these resources, require Plan
Development Teams, and demand that the Secretary enhance NOAA's research
efforts and ensure fair treatment for U.S. fishermen. Our cunendments
satisfy part of this. To address the other issues. Congress could
require licenses for all harvesters of HMS, mandatory permits, logbooks,
and sampling sheets for all businesses, including party, charter, and
headboat businesses, prohibit sale by non-commercially registered
vessels, prohibit all purchases by restaurants and others from non-
permitted commercial sources. In short, let's clean up our own problems
with monitoring these fisheries, and support responsible science-based
management by the Secretary.

We support Congress's wisdom in defending American fishermen and their
related industries from hasty unilateral actions. As a fishermen, I

remember vividly when the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council
almost put my family out of business by asserting that the U.S. should
unilaterally cut its swordfish harvest by almost 80%. Fortunately,
Congress insisted that multi-national, rather than unilateral, solutions
were necessary.

We now know that the draconian harvest reductions were unjustified. We
also found that total harvest, both U.S. and foreign, are better
controlled (and ultimately - more effective) through international
negotiations. We need the cooperation of the international community and
the international peer review of the science to ensure that conservation
goals are sound and measures are working.

Our fishery today is better off - thanks in large measure to the judgment
of this Committee that American fishermen should not be made to bear a
disproportionate share of the conservation burden.

I thank the Chairman and the Subcommittee for the opportunity to testify
today and I will be happy to answer any questions that you may have.



PROPOSED AMENDMENT FOR THE MAGNUSON ACT (MFCMA)

ISSUE: Fishery Management Plans (FMPs) for Atlantic Higiily Migratory Species (Swordfish,

Tuna, Marlin, Pelagic Sharks) arc being prepared without adequate public participation.

BACKGROUND: The 1990 amendments wisely transferred the responsibility for preparing

fishery management plans for Atlantic Highly Migratory Species from the five regional councils

to the Secretary of Commerce. This consolidation of authority promoted efficiency and better

coordination of domestic and international management efforU. Congress, however, did not

specify how plans should be developed by the Secretary other than to require consultation with

interested parties.

Despite repeated requesU from fishermen, NOAA has failed to esublish a plan development

process which involves interested parties in open public discussion and review of issues and

scientific evaluations. The present ad hoc process does not provide adequate public involvement

in developing recommended management options.

PROPOSAL: Direct the Secretary of Commerce to appoint teams from the ICCAT Advisory

Committee established under the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act to develop and recommend

plans for the Secretary's review and adoption by adding a new subparagraph (G) to 16 U.S.C.

1854 (0(3) as follows:

"(G) TTie Secretary shall establish a planning team for each fishery management plan to

be prepared under this paragraph composed of not less than seven members of the

ICCAT Adirfsory Committee or species working groups established under the Atlantic

Tunas Convention Act who arc knowledgeable and experienced with the fishery

concerned. Members of such teams shall be appointed by the Secretary for a term of

three years, shall be eligible for reappointment, and shall receive no compensation except

the Secretary shall reimburse them for any necessary expenses. Teams shall prepare

draft plans and plan amendmenU which the Secretary shall review and consider before

proposing plans or plan amendments under this paragraph."

and by adding "planning teams" after the word "Councils" in 16 U.S.C. 18 Q)i\).
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PROroSED AMENDMENT TO THE MACNUSON ACT AND ATLANTIC TUNAS ACT

ISSUE: NOAA threatens to reduce U.S. harvests in Atlantic highly migratory fisheries below those

negotiated with other nations in the International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas

JPCCAT).

BACKGROUND: Atlantic highly migratory species (tunas, swordfish, biUfish, and pelagic sharks) are

harvested by vessels from several nations, including the United Stales, and are managed internationally

through the International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT). U.S. harvests

are regulated under both the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act (ATCA) and the Magnuson Fishery

Conservation and Management Act (MFCMA).

Less than 5 percent of the total Atlantic harvests of ICCAT jurisdiction species occurs within the U.S.

exclusive economic zone. Unilateral regulation of the very limited U.S. harvests is unlikely to provide

longterm conservation benefit to these resources. If foreign negotiators knew U.S. harvests would be

restricted inespective of international agreement, there would be little incentive on their part to agree

to harvest limits. In addition, unilateral restriction of U.S. fishermen would place them at a competitive

disadvantage with foreign fleets.

In response Congress amended both the MFCMA and the ATCA in 1990 to ensure that U.S. harvest

limits would not be more restrictive than those negotiated within the ICCAT forxim. Under the

Magnuson Act, "the Secretary shall provide fishing vessels of the United States with a reasonable

opportunity to harvest such allocation or quota .' Under the ATCA, no regulation promulgated under

this section may have the effect of Increasing or decreasing any allocation or quota of fish to the U.S.

agreed to pursuant to a recommendation of the Commission."

NOAA improperly interpretes the terms "allocation or quou" to exclude the "fishing mortality levels"

adopted by ICCAT for north Atlantic swordfish harvests (Attachment A). This occurred despite the fact

that NOAA scientists have recommended that fishery management could be improved by calculating

quota levels based on fishing mortality rate targets. NOAA also asserts that U.S. harvests can be

reduced below those levels negotiated with other foreign nations.

PROPOSAL: Amend the references to allocations or quotas in Section 206 (c)(3)(K) of the ATCA (16

U.S.C. 971 d(c)(3)(K) and Section 3O4(0(3)(E) of the MFCMA (16 U.S.C. 1854 (0(3)(E) by adding

the term "fishing mortality levelj".



December 1, 1992

MEMORANDUM FOR: Maggie Hayes

FROM: Mariam McCall

SUBJECT: MFCMA and ATCA — quota language

An liSsue presented by the 1990 Amendments is the mandate to
the Secretary on quotas or allocations authorized by relevant
international fishery agreements. The amendment to the MFCMA
requires that the Secretary "provide fishing vessels of the
United States with a reasonable opportunity to harvest" an
allocation or quota authorized under a relevant international
fishery agreement. The requirement, however, under the
amendment to the Tunas Act provides that no regulation
promulgated by the Secretary under the authority of the Tunas
Act "may have the effect of Increasing or decreasing any
allocation or quota of fish to the United States agreed to
pursuant to a recommendation of the [ICCAT] Commission."

The legislative history reveals how this inconsistency
occurred and gives credence to an agency interpretation that the
Tunas Act provision is to be disregarded or read to be
consistent with the MFCMA language because the Inconsistency was
unintentional. The Senate committee apparently passed a version
of the bill that' included identical language for both sections,
the language now" in the Tunas Act provision. The Senate staff
subsequently changed the highly migratory species provision in
response to comments by Senator Bentson and to ensure passage of
the bill.* However, a concurrent change to the Tunas Act
provision apparently was overlooked. Thus, the agency's
interpretation that the "reasonable opportunity" language is the
controlling language has support in the legislative history and
would be consistent with Congressional intent.

Of course, the threshold determination is whether the
recommendation involves a quota or allocation. The agency has

'Senator Bentsen wanted to retain the Secretary's
flexibility to take appropriate action. In his October 11,

1990, floor statement, the Senator stated that he had been
assured that "implicit in subsection E, and the Magnuson Act
itself, is a strong presumption of conservation and balance,
that we are not tying the Secretary's hands by limiting any
appropriate action he or she might deem necessary to meet
conservation goal."
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already determined that the 1990 swordfish recommendation made
by ICCAT does not constitute a quota or allocation.* Future
recommendations will recjuire similar determinations.

'The relevant ICCAT recommendation is:

That the contracting Parties whose nationals have been
actively fishing for swordfish in the North Atlantic take
measures to reduce the fishing mortality of fish weighing
more than 25 kg in the area north of five degrees North
latitude by 15 percent from recent levels. The reduction
in fishing mortality shall be determined by the catch in
1988 or may be a reduction of fishing effort that will
result in the equivalent reduction of fishing mortality.
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BOGAN & BOGAN
Attorneys at Law

501 American Legion Way - Suite 1

Point Pleasant Beach. NJ 08742

Raymond D. Bogan ,908, 899-9500 Telefax #

Mary Ann Bogan '908i 899-9527

October 19, 1993

The Hon. Thomas J. Manton, Chairman
SUB-COMMITTEE ON FISHERIES MANAGEMENT
US HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE & FISHERIES
Room 13 34
Longworth House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515-6230

RE: ATLANTIC TUNA CONVENTION ACT REAUTHORIZATION

Dear Congressman Manton and other
members of the House Sub-Committee
on Fisheries Management:

My name is Raymond D. Bogan and I am legal counsel for the

United Boatmen of New Jersey and New York, which represents party

and charter boat fishermen in the states of New Jersey and New

York. I am also an advisor for the International Convention on

the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT). Finally, my family

has been involved in most aspects of the fishing industry for the

last sixty-five (65) years. My testimony will concentrate on the

effectiveness of the domestic management on highly migratory

species, especially Atlantic Bluefin Tuna. As a prelude to my

testimony, it is important to point out that the New York Bight

region has suffered disproportionately from closures of the

Atlantic Bluefin Tuna fishery. In that regard, we have suffered

significant economic harm which has threatened the viability of a
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significant portion of this great historical fishery. (Please

see attached Asbury Park Press article of October 18, 1993 and

data sheet on number of vessels involved in the New Jersey highly

migratory species fishery, 1991).

To a great extent, the mechanisms necessary to promulgate

equitable regulations to carry out ICCAT recommendations are

already in place. In particular, the act provides that "to the

extent practicable, [the regulations effecting highly migratory

species must] be consistent with fishery management plans

prepared and implemented under the Magnuson Fishery Conser-

vation and Management Act." (16 USC 971D(c)(l). I will highlight

the standards most pertinent to the regulations of these species,

while particularly focusing on Atlantic Bluefin Tuna. I submit

that the following recommendations would acheive equity while not

compromising effective conservation and management.

The first standard set forth in Magnuson seeks to acheive

optimum yield from each domestic fishery while preventing over

fishing. Totally precluding certain regions from engaging in a

fishery, or inhibiting that fishery by extremely short seasons or

unpredictable closures, (both of which have been suffered

disproportionately by the New Jersey/New York Bight region),

results in a failure to acheive optimum yield. This is because

the well established and significant portion of the party and

charter boat industry from these two states which are engaged in

this fishery add significantly to the overall benefit to the
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national economy. Moreover, the school and medium fishery long

engaged in by this region provides a food source and great

recreational opportunity for thousands of fishermen. Likewise,

maximum sustainable yield in these fisheries must be considered

in the context of the social and economic impact of closures and

undue restrictions on this regional industry. More equitable and

structured allocations and administration of bluefin allotments

would result in a greater viability for this region's depressed

fishery.

Basing management measures on the best scientific

information available, pursuant to standard 2, implies that the

NMFS should utilitize more information available through the

various user groups in compiling their data base. By long

ignoring the voluminous data offered by user groups, with a

collective millenia of marine experience, NMFS scientists have

been able to effectively alienate every major user group while

undermining any confidence in their data base and conclusions.

Likewise, data supplied by the New Jersey Division is

inadequately considered because it does not conform with NMFS

practice. The discretion on the part of NMFS scientists, long

exercised so as to preclude industry offered data, must be

addressed and directed to consider this important data. Only

then will the overall fishing community have any confidence in

NMFS data, scientific conclusions, or management measures.

Standard Four provides that conservation and management
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measures shall not discriminate between residents of different

states. Notwithstanding this standard, I respectfully submit

that NMFS would agree that the results of their regulations hve

been quite discriminatory against our region. For example, this

year the New England region's general category caught

approximately six hundred tons of large medium and giant Atlantic

Bluefin Tuna. The New Jersey region, which had been promised by

NMFS several years ago a fifty ton regional allocation, this year

has been allocated eight tons. As unfair as that allocation

seems, it is exacerbated by the fact that the greater New York

Bight area was totally shut out of the school bluefin tuna

fishery as well as the large school, small medium fishery. In

1991, 1611 boats were involved in that fishery in New Jersey.

Those fishing trips can never be made up, and the losses are

irreperable. By tightening up the monitoring process, by

creating "buffer" time periods in which statistical evaluations

shall take place, and by more carefully examining and considering

the historical fishery of this region, fisheries managers will be

able to avoid discriminating against the residents of New Jersey

and New York.

Without requiring a more strict compliance with the

national standards in promulgating regulations of highly

migratory species, especially bluefin tuna, certain regions will

inevitably continue to suffer disproportionately under the

present management scheme. Moreover, without mandating NMFS
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scientists to consider and pursue industry provided data, a weak

data base will continue to be a problem and the entire fishing

industry will continue to scoff at NMFS data.

THE U.S. ROLE IN ICCAT

Generally speaking, it is fair to say for ICCAT

participation to be in the best interest of the United States,

the United States can not carry most of the conservation burden

on it's shoulders. Magnuson provides that conservation and

management measures should minimize, to the extent practicable,

any disadvantage to the United States fishermen in relation to

foreign competitors. While this provision may be meant to guide

domestic regulation of these fisheries, this provision is

particularly pertinent to the present management scheme under

ICCAT. Strict interpretation of the two stock theory defended by

our NMFS scientists is not only seriously raised into question by

tagging results and other catch and effort patterns presently in

place, it also acts to place practically the whole burden of

bluefin tuna conservation on the United States and Canada. It

should be made encumbent upon NMFS scientists to address and

consider data although it may conflict with their conclusions and

possibly support management measures which would eliminate the

disadvantage to the United States fishermen.

Likewise, the eight ton tolerance for school size bluefin

tuna has not only devastated the recreational bluefin fishery
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from New York south, but it has compromised the intent of bluefin

allocation which is to monitor schools. This school bluefin tuna

fishery can provide more information with regard to stock size,

migratory patterns, habits and other relevant information with

regard to bluefin, than any other user group now engaged in this

fishery either foreign or domestic. Supporting an increase in

this eight percent (8%) tolerance would result in a greater

monitoring ability and bolstering a traditional fishery now

severely impacted by the present management regime.

Thus, stricter adherance to the national standards

contained in the Magnuson Act and a greater consideration and

openness to industry participation and contribution towards the

scientific monitoring and data base, will result in greater

compliance with the mandates of the ATCA and will cause less

alienation between industry and NMFS. Most importantly, however,

is that it would result in the greatest equity to all United

States fishermen.

Respectfully submitted.

RDB/jmc
Enclosure
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U U.S.C. 1851

TITLE III -- NATIONAL nSHERY MANAGEMENT PROGRAM

SEC. 301. NATIONAL STANDARDS FOR FISHERY CONSERVATION AND
MANAGEMENT

(a) IN GENERAI,--Any fishery management plan prepared, and any regulation promulgated

to implement any such plan, pursuant to this title shall be consistent with the following

national standards for fishery conservation and management:

98-623

(1) Conservation and management measures shall prevent overfishing while achieving, on
a continuing basis, the optimum yield from each fishery for the United States fishing

industry.

(2) Conservation and management measures shall be based upon the best scientific

information available.

(3) To the extent practicable, an individual stock of fish shall be managed as a unit

throughout its range, and interrelated stocks of fish shall be managed as a unit or in close

coordination.

(4) Conservation and management measures shall not discriminate between residents of

different States. If it becomes necessary to allocate or assign fishing privileges among
various United States fishermen, such allocation shall be (A) fair and equitable to all such

fishermen; (B) reasonably calculated to promote conservation; and (C) carried out in such

manner that no particular individual, corporation, or other entity acquires an excessive

share of such privileges.

(5) Conservation and management measures shall, where practicable, promote efficiency

in the utilization of fishery resources; except that no such measure shall have economic
allocation as its sole purpose.

(6) Conservation and management measures shall take into account and allow for

variations among, and contingencies in, fisheries, fishery resources, and catches.

(7) Conservation and management measures shall, where practicable, minimize costs and
avoid unnecessary duplication.

97-453

(b) GUIDELINES.-- The Secretary shall establish advisory guidelines (which shall not have

the force and effect of law), based on the national standards, to assist in the development of

fishery management plans.
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16 U.S.C. 1802

(12) The term "foreign fishing" means fishing by a vessel other than a vessel of the United

States.

(13) The term "high seas" means all waters beyond the territorial sea of the United States

and beyond any foreign nation's territorial sea, to the extent that such sea is

recognized by the United States.

101-627

(14) The term "highly migratory species" means [species of tuna which, in the course of

their life cycle, spawn and migrate over great distances in waters of the ocean.] tuna species,

marlin (Tetrapturus spp. and Makaira spp.). oceanic sharks, sailfishes (Istiophorus spp.^. and

swordfish (Xiphias eladius).
*

* The bracketed dennition is in effect for section 102 until 1/1/92, and is then deleted; the

underlined definition is in effect for other sections.

(15) The term "international fishery agreement" means any bilateral or multilateral treaty,

convention, or agreement which relates to fishing and to which the United States is a party.

101-627

(16) The term "large-scale driftnet fishing" means a method of fishing in which a gillnet

composed of a panel or panels of webbing, or a series of such gillnets, with a total length of

one and one-half miles or more is placed in the water and allowed to drift with the currents

and winds for the purpose of entangling fish in the webbing.

(17) The term "Marine Fisheries Commission" means the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries

Commission, the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, or the Pacific Marine Fisheries

Commission.

101-627

(18) The term "migratory range" means the maximum area at a given time of the year

within which fish of an anadromous species or stock thereof can be expected to be found, as

determined on the basis of scale pattern analysis, tagging studies, or other reliable scientific

information, except that the term does not include any part of such area which is in the waters

of a foreign nation.

(19) The term "national standards" means the national standards for fishery conservation

and management set forth in section 301.

101-627

(20) The term "observer" means any person required or authorized to be carried on a vessel

for conservation and management purposes by regulations or permits under this Act.

(21) The term "optimum", with respect to the yield from a fishery, means the amount of

fish-

(A) which will provide the greatest overall benefit to the Nation, with particular

reference to food production and recreational opportunities; and

I (B) which is prescribed as such on the basis of the maximum sustainable yield from such

\ fishery, as modified by any relevant economic, social, or ecological factor.
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1991 DATA - NUMBER OF BOATS

CANYON and OFFSHORE 1,727

SHARK 1,2 84

SCHOOL BLUEFIN 1,161

GIANT BLUEFIN 84 5

MANY BOATS ARE INVOLVED IN MORE

THAN ONE FISHERY

NJ DIVISION OF FISH GAME & WILDLIFE
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Regarding

Reauthorization of the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act

Presented by Eric M. Hesse
Centervilie. MA

Washington. D.C.

October 20, 1993
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Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Fisheries Management

Hearing on the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act

October 20, 1993

Mr. Chairman, my name is Eric Hesse and I am a commercial bluefin tuna

fishermen from Centerville, Massachusetts and I also have a Masters of

Science in environmental engineering from the University of

Massachusetts at Amherst. I have been fishing bluefin tuna for 10 years

and I am affiliated with Cape Quality Bluefin (a fishermen's cooperative

marketing association), South Dennis. I have been a member of the Board

of Directors of the East Coast Tuna Association since 1986. I appreciate

this opportunity to share my views with the Subcommittee on necessary

changes to the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act.

Our overall view is that the current system of highly migratory

management with principle authority vested with the Secretary

of Commerce is fundamentally sound. We do however, see a need for

a limited number of important changes that are necessary to improve the

overall process and enhance opportunities for participation and support

from fishermen and the fishing communities. I will describe a number of

these necessary changes in light of the existing crisis over the U.S.

position for bluefin tuna at the upcoming ICCAT meeting. The four major

points of my testimony are:

1. Authority for highly migratory species management must remain with

the Secretary of Commerce;

2. Scientific assessment responsibility for Atlantic bluefin tuna must be
transferred to Northeast Fisheries Center in Woods Hole in order to

restore scientific integrity, balance and fishermen's confidence and trust

in the scientific and management process. U.S. fishermen are doing much
more than our fair share to conserve bluefin because Miami has politicized

the science;

3. ATCA provision limiting disadvantaging of U.S. fishermen needs to be

strengthened and "increasing or decreasing language expanded to include

fishing mortality consideration;

4. Changes are required to allow establishment of FACA exempt planning

teams and require important but minor technical revisions regarding data

collection and timing of rulemaking.
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Highly Migratory Under Secretary of Commerce is Sound

Let me emphasis that the decision by Congress in 1990 to transfer highly

migratory authority from the Regional Councils to the Secretary of

Commerce was necessary and must be re-affirmed under reauthorization.

Without question, substantial progress has been made in a short period of

time to improve ICCAT and our domestic programs for bluefin tuna and
swordfish since the passage of the 1990 Amendments and under

Secretarial authority.

We hope that Congress will see through the "smoke" put forward by the

few groups suggesting that authority be returned to the councils. We
believe that their motivation and true intention by restoring authority to

the councils is to deny adequate commercial fishery representation and
thereby prevent balanced decision malting on highly migratory Issues. We
do support a continuing important role for the councils because this

regional system affords many individuals and organizations an effective

voice in the process.

Recreational and other non-commercial interests now dominate the east
coast councils and this situation prevents balanced decision making in any
shared multiple council decision arena. For example, we believe that it

would be difficult, if not impossible, to develop a multiple council voting

procedure that would allow adequate representation for all groups. Our
highly migratory commercial bluefin tuna, other tunas, swordfish and
shark fisheries are economically important, employ tens of thousands of

Americans and are traditional United States fisheries that must be
adequately represented in the domestic management and international

negotiation processes.

Transfer of Scientific Responsibility/Current Bluefin Crisis

Mr. Chairman, we have before us a major crisis regarding the U.S. bluefin

position at the November ICCAT meeting this year. This crisis stems from
the fact that our scientists from Miami have politicized the scientific

process to a dangerous level - one that now threatens Atlantic wide
conservation of bluefin tuna and, for all practical purposes, would end
significant U.S. participation in the bluefin fishery. I am attaching

several important documents that provide evidence of this politization of

the ICCAT science as a result of the efforts of Miami scientists to protect
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tlieir controversial "two stock working hypotliesis".

On behalf of more than 400 fishermen in our East Coast organization and

more than 50 support industries. I am raquestino that your

Committee carefully Inveatigate thit matter. We hope that the

investigation will include the inappropriate expenditure of U.S.

government funds to send seven U.S. scientists to Madrid on a week long

junket to carry out their crusade against the U.S. commercial bluefln

fishery. The politics of the Miami scientists now threatens to result in a

permanent disproportionate share of the burden of conserving Atlantic

bluefin being forced upon U.S. fishermen. Here are the facts Mr. Chairman:

1. United States fishermen, since 1975, are doing more to conserve

Atlantic bluefin tuna than fishermen from any other country in the world.

It is important to note that U.S. fishermen began to voluntarily conserve

bluefin even before ATCA was originally passed in 1975.

- Since 1981 our bluefin quota has been reduced by 65% and our

share of the Atlantic total catch of bluefin is now less than 3 1/2%

(all western Atlantic catches now account for less than 7% of total);

-- U.S. fishermen comply with an absolute minimum size of 14 lbs;

we have a restricted quota on fish below 66 lbs and we prohibit the

sale of bluefin up to 70 inches or about a 150 lb bluefin;

-- U.S. fishermen also protect the Atlantic bluefin when they

migrate through the known spawning grounds in the Gulf of Mexico.

2. These expensive conservation sacrifices by U.S. fishermen for bluefin

are in stark contrast to the continuing situation on the eastern Atlantic

and Mediterranean bluefin fishing grounds.

-- Since 1981 the reported catches of bluefin from the eastern

Atlantic and Mediterranean fishing grounds have increased by more

than 42%; ICCAT scientists continue to point out that catches from

these grounds are known to be under-reported and some fishing

countries do not provide any statistics on bluefin catches;

-- Eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean fishing countries have

flagrantly violated the 1975 ICCAT agreement to cap fishing
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mortality to recent levels with these increases in catch and effort;

•- The 1992 ICCAT Infractions Committee Report provides ample

evidence that eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean fishing countries

do not abide by the 1975 Atlantic wide minimum size of 14 lbs.

Scientists now know that at least 3 million bluefin tuna under the

minimum size are captured to support domestic cannery markets ( it

is interesting to note that all western fisheries for all sizes of

bluefin have now been reduced by national regulations to catching

about only 20,000 fish total);

~ Eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean countries continue to target

spawning bluefin for the roe to support a luxury product market.

This practice is reprehensible and an insult to western Atlantic

fishermen given the extent of the conservation program here.

Mr. Chairman, it is our view that the totally unregulated and booming

bluefin fisheries of the east (from the starting depressed condition of the

early 1970's) can only be occurring and sustained as a result of the

dramatic sacrifices of fishermen in the western Atlantic fishing grounds.

In light of the stark contrast of the western fisheries being under

exceptionally restrictive management and the eastern fisheries yet to

feel the economic sting of basic conservation measures such as minimum
size and quotas -- fishermen find the Miami position calling for another

50% reduction in our quota for the next ten years to be incomprehensible.

Under the Miami plan, the U.S. share of the total Atlantic catch will be
reduced immediately to less than 1 1/2% and this figure will shrink

as the eastern fisheries continues to prosper at our expense. It is

important to recall the arbitrary justification for the original stock

separation and imaginary stock dividing line first proposed by Bill Fox.

The division of the Atlantic into east and west for stock assessment was
by Parrack (under instructions by Bill Fox) in 1980 who noted:

'A separate analysis was required assuming a completely isolated West Atlantic

population so that it was necessary to compile the catch under that assumption. Since

longline catcti per efton show a continuous distribution of fish across the Atlantic and
mark-recapture data document frequent transatlantic movement (Brunenmeister

1979). the Identification of catches from the hypothesized western stock was not

obvious. Therefore, in order to define catches from a separate stock for analysis

purposes, a geographical separation line approximately equidistant from eastern and
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western continents was arbitrarily defined as beginning at 40''W BO'N and

proceeding to 40»W ICN...."

No one seems to be clear on how the line got moved from 40** to 45° in the

first year but it is known that since 1982 protection of bluefin ends at

45°. We now know for example that in recent years Japanese fishermen

catch from about 800 to nearly 1400 tons of bluefin from an area

approximately 150 miles from the controversial line. These catches

abutting the line exceed the Miami estimate of the replacement yield (i.e.

1200 mt) for the hypothesized western stock. These fish obviously belong

to any western stock and in the light of these recent catches the arbitrary

line now looks down right silly.

At the most recent U.S. ICCAT Advisory Committee meeting on October 14

and 15 a 'straw poll" was taken on a number of relevant issues and

revealed little support for current Miami positions . 18 (out of 20) of the

U.S. ICCAT Advisors believe that the primary focus of U.S. policy needs to

be the establishment of management measures on the eastern and

Mediterranean fisheries that now account for more than 93% of the total

Atlantic catch. 13 of the U.S. Advisors do not believe the hypothetical

stock division has any merit. 14 of the U.S. Advisors will no longer

support further reductions in the restrictive U.S. bluefin quota.

Mr. Chairman, I regret that we must call upon Congress In the

reauthorization of the ATCA to transfer scientific assessment
responsibilities from the Southeast Fisheries Center in Miami

to the Northeast Fisheries Canter in Woods Hole, Massachusetts.

Fishermen throughout the Northeast have lost all confidence in the Miami

scientists to objectively assess this resource. Fishermen are totally

frustrated by the repeated rejection of our earnest attempts to

participate in the scientific process and offer suggestions and evidence

that might help Miami scientists uncover problems that cause their

mathematical models to not reflect the condition of the resource. Our

frustrations and existing levels of hostility are no doubt compounded by

the pervasive arrogant attitude and public displays of contempt for the

fishermen's point of view demonstrated by Miami "point" scientists.

It is a fact that the bulk of the U.S. bluefin fishery occurs north of New
York and it is entirely appropriate and logical for the scientific

assessment work to take place in the region where the fishery occurs.
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Transferring the scientific assessment responsibilities to the Northeast

would increase the opportunities for interaction of scientists with

fishermen and the fishery and this can only benefit l<nowledQe and

understanding of the bluefin resource.

Increased Opportunities for Involvement of Affected Fishermen

and other Constituencies

NOAA has only recently put forward a formal process for the development

of long term highly migratory fishery management plans and required

amendments. We also note that inadequate funds are provided for the

NMFS Highly IVIigratory Species Division to execute its responsibility for

timely and appropriate development of changes to existing rules governing

the bluefin fisheries.

In the last two years. NMFS has been unable to complete the rulemaking

process to implement regulatory changes affecting the current years

fishery. We have advised the Agency repeatedly that this situation is

grossly unfair to all affected fishermen and fishing businesses. In some

cases fishermen are being forced to make business decisions related to

selection of fishing categories before the rules of that category or even

quota levels are finalized by NMFS. This is an unacceptable situation and

we request that the Committee address this matter. We believe that

Scoping meetings, public hearings and regulatory changes must be

completed and finalized by May 15 or prior to the start of the bluefin

fishing season each year.

We also note that the opportunities for frequent quality interaction with

the regulatory agency are minimal and this results in inadequate

understanding of Agency proposals, inability of the fishing community to

constructively offer suggestions for timely improvement to the regulatory

environment and. in general, poor relations between NMFS and the affected

fishing community. Public hearings and Scoping meetings do not generally

provide for useful interaction between the regulated public and the agency

and this problem is exacerbated by inadequate funding preventing

appropriate personnel from attending the few regional meetings.

We believe that the Committee should consider the recent suggestion of

the Seafood Consumers and Producers Association. Inc. that authority be

provided to NMFS (similar to authority provided to the regional councils)
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to create formal advisory panels, exempt from the Federal Advisory

Committee Act (FACA), to provide recommendations to the agency....". We
also support modifications to ATCA and Magnuson that directs the

Secretary to appoint plan development teams to recommend plans for the
Secretary's review and adoption. We support language developed by
Bluewater Fishermen's Association for submission at this hearing with

the addition of specific reference to Inclusion of knowledgeable fishermen
on any such highly migratory "planning teams".

Strengthen the ATCA Provision Against Disadvantaging U.S.
Fishermen

One of the more controversial issues arising from the 1990 Amendments
of ATCA and the Magnuson Act are the respective provisions dealing with

the issue of highly migratory measures Ihat place U.S. fishermen at a
competitive disadvantage with foreign fishermen engaged in the same
fisheries. Section 304(f) (3) (E) of the Magnuson Act and ATCA Section 6
(c) (3) are the relevant sections. We believe that the legislative history

is clear that the language of these two sections was developed to achieve

two principal U.S. fishery objectives and national policy.

The first objective was to recognize that international agreements are

best negotiated from a position of equality, national credibility, strong

and un-politicized scientific evidence and mutual respect for each
member nation's unique fishery conservation perspective. Congress also

recognized that unilateral fishing restrictions, to the extent that they

contribute to a conservation goal, reduce the incentive for timely

international agreements to jointly conserve the resource. Whatever
short or long term benefits result from unilateral management are shared
by the international fishery while the costs are borne singly by only the

implementing nation. The notion that unilateral restrictions facilitate

international agreements by "setting an example" or "showing commitment
and resolve to the fishery problem" is recognized as an essentially

bankrupt negotiating stratagem given the realities of the effects of

unilateral actions. Congress never intended to sacrifice the Interests of

U.S. fishermen and support industries to prod international management.

The second objective was to assure that U.S. fishermen be held to the

same standard of implementation and interpretation of the international

agreement/program as other participants in the fishery. This objective
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requires a determination of the formal ICCAT expectations and practices

as evidenced by the actions of the ICCAT community of participating

nations. The language in question was not intended to infringe on the

Congressional imperative that U.S. fishermen be held accountable to

the same standards of interpretation, performance and
compliance with the international agreement by ail ICCAT
nations.

Numerous Congressional statements are available to indicate that the

intent was that U.S. fishermen should not be required to share a

disproportionate conservation burden. Senator Kerry stated "U.S.

fishermen should not have to endure severe restrictions while other

nations continue to harvest the very same stock of fish" (136 Cong. Rec. S
14967). Cong. Studds stated that "these (international) agreements should
provide for an equitable sharing of responsibility for conservation among
the nations involved." (136 Cong. Rec. H. 11889). Cong. Jones stated that

domestic measures "should not be inequitable or unreasonable when
compared to those that are required of fishermen from other fishing

nations." (136 Cong. Rec. H. 12402). Cong. Saxton provided the compelling

rationale against greater unilateral restrictions when he stated that:

"Effective management for highly migratory species must involve and coordinate ettorts

over the entire range of the species and include all harvesting nations. Otherwise,
conservation efforts of our domestic fishermen will only result in protection of the
species while in U.S. waters and would eliminate any incentive for other nations to

cooperate or adopt equal measures. Such a situation is unfair and unacceptable." (136
Cong. Rec. H. 11890).

The new language in ATCA was emphatically not a rejection of past U.S.
management practices. To the contrary, It was a rejection of

unilateralism and premised on the continuation of past practices,

consistent with the longstanding approach of ICCAT and the desire not to

disadvantage U.S. harvesters vis a vis their foreign competitors.

With ail of the above in mind and in the event that the Committee
entertains suggestions to change the existing language of the relevant

ATCA section we would propose the following revision to ATCA Section 6
(c) (3) to read as follows:

"The regulations required to be promulgated under paragraph (1) of

this subsection may...(A)- through (E); except that no regulation
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promulgated under this section may have the effect of increasing or

decreasing any allocation or quota of fish to the United States

pursuant to a recommendation of the Commission, be more

restrictive than those measures agreed to internationally or

otherwise have the effect of disadvantaging United States fishermen

in relation to foreign competitors."

We also support the proposal of Bluewater Fishermen's Association that

the terms "allocation or quota" in the above Section should include

international fishery agreements based on "fishing mortality levels".

Atlantic Bluefin Permiting and Reporting Requirements

Finally, we note that NMFS has expressed its intention to permit anglers

fishing for Atlantic bluefin tuna and we fully support this long overdue

requirement. However, we believe that the agency will continue to resist

the implementation of catch and landing reporting requirements on all

sectors of the fishery including the angling community. We strongly urge

the Subcommittee on Fisheries Management to include in the

reauthorization of ATCA direction to the agency that reporting

requirements be applied fairly to all user of this valuable resource.

We believe that fishing for Atlantic bluefin is a privilege extended to all

citizens of the United States and that the minimum obligations of

securing a fishery permit and appropriate reporting forms are reasonable

to allow proper management and conservation of the fishery. Continuation

of questionable, controversial and labor intensive surveys are no longer

justifiable to assure our national compliance with the international

bluefin quota conservation program.

Attachments:

1. October 14. 1993 East Coast Tuna Press Release

2. October 11. 1993 Letter to Dr. James Baker, NOAA Administrator

3. September 24, 1993 Letter to Doug Hall (see comments on tracking

Angling Category catches)

4. October 7. 1993 New England Congressional Delegation Letter

5. Figure 1. Total Atlantic Bluefin Catch 1970-92 (with Miami Plan for

Catches to the year 2,000)

6. Coalition of United States Bluefin Tuna User groups
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Press Release October 14, 1993

The East Coast Tuna Association believes that the 1993 draft report of

the Bluefin Working Group, dominated by scientists from Miami, is

incomplete due to the failure to adequately address and consider the

Impacts of substantial catches coming from within 150 miles of the

arbitrary 45° dividing line currently used to support the "two stock

worsting hypothesis*. Therefore, the draft report findings, especially

those related to the estimates of stock size for the hypothetical western

component and replacement yield are invalid and should not be used as a

basis for establishing or recommending the U.S. policy position at ICCAT
in November. The Bluefin Working Group must reconvene prior to the SCRS
meeting in late October and incorporate the bluefin catches from western

Atlantic contiguous fisheries. We believe that the controversial line must
either be eliminated or, at least, appropriately shifted to the east.

BLUEFIN TUNA FACTS

1

.

U.S. fishermen now catch Ims than 3% of the total Atlantic bluefin catch;

2. U.S. fishermen have had our quota reduced by 65% since 1981 while Europe and

Mediterranean fisheries have incrsased catchM of bluefin by 41%. Bluefin fisheries in

the western Atlantic are now restncted to a small catch of about 20,000 fish while about 4

million or more are caught in the unrestricted fisheries in the Atlantic and Mediterranean;

3. U.S. has strict enforcement of protection of small bluefin tunas while eastern Atlantic fishing

nations catch two to three million baby bluefins every year;

4. U.S. fishermen protect bluefin when they migrate through Quif of Mexico while east Atlantic

and Mediterranean nations target spawning bluefin for luxury roe product;

5. U.S. minimum size is four times larger than the minimum size flagrantly violated in East;

6. U.S. fishery, each year, is shut down at the height of the season when fish are abundant and
most valuable and whereupon their annual migrations across the Atlantic subject them to

unrestricted fishing in the unregulated eastern fisheries;

7. All U.S. bluefin fishermen do more to conserve bluefin than fishermen from any other

country in the world and we are no longer going to carry alone the burden of consen/ing Atlantic

bluefin tuna. We demand that our Govt and scientists stop offering up our fishery for unilateral

quota cuts. The new U.S. policy must be based on a fair and equitable distribution of the

conservation burden for Atlantic tuna. We will not support further bluefin foreign aid for the

eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean fis'hing nations.
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October 11. 1993

Dr. James Baker, Under Secretary of

Commerce for Oceans and Atmosphere

Herbert Clark Hoover Building

14th Street and Constitution Avenue. N.W.

Washington. D.C. 20230

Dear Dr. Baker:

t apologize in advance for the length of this letter but a $32 million a year

U.S. bluefin tuna export industry is at stake. You have the authority to

restore a balanced U.S. bluefin policy and you bear the heavy responsibility

for any economic calamity that results from your Agency's 1994 bluefin

rulemaking. President Clinton, as a candidate, promised to "change" the

way government does its business and we have yet to see this from NOAA.

The report of the ICCAT Bluefin Working Group is out and the results are

as we expected. You will recall that in our September 16 meeting and.

more recently in my September 27 letter to you. we expressed fear that

the seven Miami scientists would dominate and produce an unbalanced

assessment of the status of the Atlantic bluefin stock In the western

Atlantic. With the seven Miami scientists pressing three from Canada

and three from Japan, our fears have been realized. This assessment, if

believed, forecasts a maximum catch of 1200 MT for the next ten years If

the stock is to have a 50% chance of not declining. Such a catch

restriction would cut back U.S. access to the resource another 50% and,

for all practical purposes, end the commercial fishery and ruin the

existing bluefin recreational and commercial fishing infrastructures.

If we thought the assessment were reasonably correct ECTA would

support wholeheartedly whatever measures were necessary to properly

manage the stock. However, there are too many other indicators that

convince us the assessment is wrong and not at all reflective of

the condition of the resource . These include the obvious abundance of

fish based on our pilots aerial census and visual observations of our

fishermen; the fact that the quotas in all categories were reached in

record time (meaning either a great deal more fishing effort this year
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. which there was not, or the catch per unit effort Is up again); and the fact

that an analysis of the tagging program carried out by Canada the last

three years indicates a total mortality rate for giants that is considerably
lower than predicted by the assessment.

However, this letter is not the place to reexamine the assessment. Our
concern is that once again U.S. fishermen are being called upon to

sacrifice so that others can reap the harvest. In this latest instance we
are threatened with a 50% cut in quota (representing at least $15 million

in exports to Japan) and at the same time Japanese fishermen are allowed

to take three times their share of the bluefin quota in a contiguous fishery

that exposes the silliness of drawing an arbitrary stock dividing line.

What is it going to take to get Miami scientists and NOAA to step back and
look at the big picture? Something is wrong and unfair. The western
fisheries were cut 55% during the 80's and the eastern Atlantic and
Mediterranean catches increased by 31%. The western fisheries were cut

another 10% for 1992/93 and the eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean

increased by another 11% for 1992. The eastern Atlantic and
Mediterranean fisheries now account for more that 93% of the total catch

and the proposal from Miami is to slash the western fisheries by another

50% for 10 more years? A management strategy for Atlantic bluefin that

relies on a maximum of 3 1/2% of the total catch (i.e. the new western
quota) being constrained by a minimum size and spawning area protection

is not conservative or balanced.

This is the unfortunate reality of how ICCAT manages bluefin to

accommodate the controversial two stock working hypothesis. ICCAT over
the years, and for mainly political reasons, has gone from managing
bluefin m the Atlantic on a single stock basis to one of considering there

may be separate stocks in the east and west with mixing sufficiently

limited to allow these stocks to be managed on a separate basis. The.
division of the Atlantic into east and west for stock assessment was by
Parrack (under instructions by Bill Fox) in 1980 who noted:

"A separate analysis was required assuming a completely isolated West Atlantic

population so that it was necessary to compile the catch under that assumption. Since
lonflline catch per effort show a continuous distribution of fish across the Atlantic and
mark-recapture data document frequent transatlantic movement (Brunenmeister
1979). the identification of catches from the hypothesized western stock was not
obvious. Therefore, in order to define catches from a separate stock for analysis
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purposes, a geographical separation line approxlnnately equidistant from eastern and

western continents was arbitrarily defined as beginning at 40«W 60»N and

proceeding to 40»W 10°N...."

As you can see the original placement of the line at 40* in 1980 was

arbitrary and without any biological basis or by reason of the location of

fishing areas. The next reference to the line in the ICCAT literature is

found in the management recommendations of "Panel 2 on Bluefin" (ICCAT

1982) where the line was moved west to 45° without a documented

reason. Here the line has remained.

The result of dividing the ocean by this line is that catches west of the

line are counted as coming out of the western "Stock", those east of the

line from the eastern "Stock". Since all the U.S. and Canadian catches are

in our EEZ's they fall into the western stock. Japan, on the other hand, has

a high seas longline fishery. Beginning about 1985 the Japan fleet began

to shift their traditional fishing operations off the U.S. and Canadian

coasts east because of the restrictive western quota. By 1988,

substantial catches were coming from the area just east of 45''W. In the

past three years these catches have increased to the point where they

exceeded the estimated replacement yield for the entire

western stock, and were triple the allowed Japan quota for the west.

About two-thirds of this Japanese catch is taken less than 150 miles

from the line (i.e. about a one day leisurely swim for bluefins), assuming

that the reported positions of the catches are accurate.

The tragedy and absurdity of this situation is apparent unless

their is no real concern for true bluefin conservation and

fairness. Because of a political boundary, catches of bluefin are

assigned to an unregulated eastern hypothetical stock when common sense

and prudence tells us these catches, which are very large, have to be

considered in any assessment of the western stock (as long as we are

going to continue this political game with two "hypothetical stocks"). We
are disturbed (not surprized) that our Miami scientists are not concerned

about this and that the Working Group, under Miami's grip, did not include

these catches in the assessment. We ask you what is the motivation for

Miami's strict insistence on concentration on the mechanics of an

assessment of catches west of 45°W in light of this obvious problem?

Before we can accept the need for additional unilateral sacrifice that will
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only increase benefits to nations fishing east of 45°W. we request that

you see to it that three things be done:

1

.

The SCRS Bluefin Working Group can reconvene prior to the SCRS
plenary session that begins on October 28 and consider as best they can in

the time available and with the information at hand, whether or not these

Japanese catches, if counted as coming from the west, would change the

SCRS thinking about recommendations for the west. If Miami scientists or

Bill Fox suggests that this issue has either been addressed or would not

matter much, they are not speaking the truth. Our preliminary runs of

the stock assessment incorporating these catches shows
substantial impact on the hypothetical western stock. Miami

scientists cannot be allowed to stall on this issue any longer;

2. The SCRS Working Group consider the biological basis for dividing the

Atlantic at 45° W for stock assessment purposes and;

3. Depending on the agreed upon outcome, the U.S. assert a position at

ICCAT that calls for either an intersessional meeting of the SCRS or a

special working group meeting before next year's SCRS regular session to

consider the scientific basis for accepting the two stock hypothesis.

If NOAA is serious about fair and long term conservation of Atlantic

bluefin tuna than the U.S. must continue to lead and get these matters

addressed. A stroke of your pen and the U.S. traditional bluefin fishery and

a $32 million a year industry becomes history, but it may not mean a darn

thing for the bluefin unless these issues are first addressed.

If you need additional information supporting any of the statements and

facts included in this letter, please call me and I will be happy to meet

with you.

Sincerely,

Richard P. Ruais

Executive Director

MORE
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P.S. Atthough you may find the overall NOAA budget somewhat
constraining. I can assure you that there is no limit to the resources of
the Southeast Fisheries Center when the subject matter is possible
bluefm tuna quota reductions for our commercial fisheries here in the
western Atlantic. I am sure they could even fund the travel of an
additional personal representative from your office to the Madrid meeting
Maybe they could send just 6 scientists to the new meeting.

cc: Senator George Mitchell

Senator John Kerry

Senator Ted Kennedy
Senator Bill Cohen
Congressman Gerry Studds
Congressman Barney Frank
Mr. Douglas K. Hall

U.S. ICCAT Commissioners
U.S. ICCAT Advisory Committee
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URGENT FACSIMILE

September 24, 1993

Mr. Douglas K. Hall

Assistant Secretary

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

14th & Constitution Avenue. N.W. Room 5804

Washington, O.C. 20230

Dear Mr. Hall:

This letter is to draw your immediate attention to an urgent situation involving the giant bluefin

tuna fishery in New England. Once again, the General Category tuna fishery has been shut down
in a manner that has needlessly imposed extra economic losses to fishermen, fish dealers and

other businesses that support the fishery. These additional losses result directly from the lad<

of timely notice of an impending closure to all fishermen and dealers. The closure at midnight

September 23 was announced only 30 hours before implementation. This is totally

inadequate notice given normal business demands of maintaining adequate

supplies of bait, tackle and iteeping the right number of people employed to

service the fleet and to handle, process and ship the product.

On September 10 the NMFS released figures indicating that 372 mt of quota had been caught as

of that date and this figure provided most in the fishery with a false assurance that the quota

would not be reached until early October when the expected reallocation could occur. We now
have been told that this September 10 account of the status of the Qeneral Category was
incorrect because the Agency was substantially behind because of staff vacations and other

personnel matters. It is totally unacceptable that a 32 million dollar a year

fishery employing tens of thousands of people can be jeopardized by such
mismanagement. Bluefin tuna fish dealers have supported the implementation of a fax

reporting system to eliminate lags in quota accounting and provide for reasonable business

planning through proper managemem practices.

We do not believe that the season for the General Category is over and any existing projections of

catch rates in the Angling Category are not valid. With the Genera! Category now prematurely

dosed we expect that the catch of small mediums and large schoolies will drop precipitously.

High catches to date of this size fish have resulted. In part, from thousands of tripe directed for

the valuable giants. As of September 13 some 120 mt of quota remained in this category. We
urge you in the stronoest ternw possible to dentand accurate tracking of the

Angling Category catches over the next several days and, at the earliest possible

date, that you make some of this unused U.S. quota svallable to reopen our

valuable giant fisheries. The Atlantic Tunas Convention Act requires no less under the

mandate to assure a reasonable opportunity for all U.S. fishermen to catch the ICCAT
conservation quota.

This current crisis again points out the disproportionate burden that all U.S. fishermen share in

conserving Atlantic bluefin tuna. The U.S. accounts for less than 6% of the total catch of Atlantk:

bluefin, we have the highest minimum fish size in the Atlantic, we protect the bluefin while

they spawn in our waters and all of these painful economic consenratton sacrifices continue to
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support an unrastricied bluefin bonanza in the Eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean Sea. The
only solution to these premature, economically devastating closures is for the U.S. is to insist

that other fishing nations join In the conservation program for Atlantic bluefin. The first step

in this process must take place this November at ICCAT with the U.S. insisting upon compliance

with the 1981 regulations Atlantic wide and demanding the restoration of the Illegitimate

1991 additional 10% quota cut on U.S. fishermen.

The current situation of all U.S. bluefin tuna fishing groups doing more than their fair share to

conserve Atlantic bluefin is not sustainable and with these ever incraaeing premature closures

the situation remains extremely volatile. On t>ehalf of thousands of citizens Involved and

affected by this management program we request your personal intervention and attention to

this matter. I will be calling you shortly to discuss this matter further and explore

alternatives for rapid reopening of our fisheries.

Sincerely.

Richard P. Ruais

Executive Director

cc: New England Congressional Delegation
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T&M.J^ovitt of i^fpre0enta(ibe£

Committer on

iilercbAnt illortnt anli Jf iiijtrits

tHoom 1334, longtasrtt ilfantt 4>f>irr Vuilbina

IHubiniiton. SC 20515-6230

Octeb*r 7, 1993

The Honurabl* Ronald H. Brown
Th* Sftcrfttary of Comnaroe
Main Conaaroa Building
Rooa S8S4
Waahington, DC 30230

Oaar Mr. Svcratary:

The Zntcrnatienal Conraiaaion tor tha Conaarvation of Atlantln
Tunaa (XCCAT) will maat naxt nonth to ravlaw fcha nost raoant
seiantlfie aaaaBaaant of Atlantic bluafin tuna atoeka and daclde
whather any ohaz^^aa to tba ourrant mana^amant prograa are
neoaaaary. With tha goal of proooting continuad oonaarvation of
Atlantic bluafin tuna in nlnd, wa want to bring to your attantion
an inportant policy iaaua that deaarvaa to be ttonaidered by
ICCAT.

The unitad Stataa haa Ion? baan a leadar In tna purauit of
conaarvation prograaa within tha xccAT forum. As a raault,
•ignifieant nanaganan^ aaaauraa hav«i baan laplanantad ovt tha
paat 12 yaara ragulatiag bluafin flahariaa in tha Waatarn
Atlantic fishing grounda. For ayampla, ainba 3.98 1| oatohoo by
U.S.. Canadian, and Japanaaa fiahaman in tha waatarn Atlantic
hava baan raducad by 68%. In addition, spawning blu«fin tuna
hava baan providad aubiitantial prutaction fron dlrectad fishing
whila in tha Waatarn Atlantic, all bluafin undar 66 pounda ara
protaoted by a raatriotiva quota, and thara is a 34 pound mlniaun
lagal aiza. All of thaaa aaaauraa hav* raquirad aubacantial
sacrifiob on tha part uf U.S. flaharaan, but wa hava aupportad
than aa nacasaary for tha long-tern conaarvation and nana^aaant
of the resourca.

He baliava, however, that our conaarvation afforte are being
undernlnad by virtually unchecked fishing for bluefin tuna in tha
Eastern Atlantic and Maditarranaan. The tima has ooaa for tha
U.S. to take the lead in praaaing for Strong oonaervation
aaaaures in theae araaa. During th« ••ma pariod that Haarern

'
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Th« Honorable Ron&ld H. Brown
Ootobar 7, 1993
Page Two

Atiantic harveata hava baan caducad by «a%> uatchas in r.hft etist

hava itiuraaaed by 31%. Even aora diaturbin? ia tha report of tlitt

1992 ICCAT InfraotionB COffialttaa that, at tha vary least:, aoiuu

2>3 Billion fiih under tha 14 pound intarnarlonal mlninun size
eatabllnhad by ICCAT are taken aaoh year in tha Maditarranean and
EAOtern Atlantic.

Khether you agree or net with the "two atoolc worlcing hypotnesie"
of this highly migratory spacjan nurrantly uaad by IcckT to
aatablifih diatinet managenant reconunendationa for the Waatern and
Bastern A-lantio, even tha moat nonaervativa antlniataa of a i\

crossover between the atocka would indleata that thia eontinuttd
ovarharveat in the eaat will t\eiVit an advaraa impact on waatern
Btooka. In addition, it nakaa it difficult for riaharnen who
harveat waatern atocka to accept mora and mora reduotiena while
their foreign oounterpartu proapar. For th«iae raaaona, it ia our
view that tha U.S. deloaatien to TCCAT ahould vlgerout»ly pureue a

1993 ICCAT agreement which enauras, at a winimum, that nationa
fiBhing in the Eaatern Atlantic and Maditarranaan comply with thu
original 197S ICCAT agreement Vhioh called for a 14 pound minimum
size and a cap on fiahing effort. For almeat 30 yoars, neither
of these proviaiona haa been adhovad to.

The current ICCAT progrAtt that foeusaa oonaarvation naaauraa
entirely on the Weatarn Atlantic, whara only 13% of tha
AtlAntic-wide bluefin catoh ooeniva, i» unbalanced and
inefficient. Major r^eource gaina could be eohlavad if tha
spirit of inproved conssrvation and management wea extended to
the Eastern Atlantic snd Mediterranean, we'reoogntze that thie
presents a formidable challenge to the U.S. delegation, but w«
believe that it ia one thet ie eeaentlel to ZCCAT'a goal of long-
term conservation of tha raaouroe and to anaure faimaaa to
fishermen from all eountriaa Uiat benefit from va)uab]a bluefin
fisheries.

We look forward to working with you and the U.S. commissi oners to
improve the ICCAT conservation prograxi for Atlantic bluefin tuno
and thank you for your oonaideration in this matter.

Sincerely,

9ir^ U^^tZf
Qeorge J. Mitchell

Congress ' United ntatwa senate
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Th» Honorable XoitAld H. Blfown
oetobar 7, 1993
Page Three

5ljU

Thomas H. An(ir*WB
Me»b*r of Congraim

/:P

lie>i\b«r (31 congreaa

uc: Mr. C«r»on Blondln
Mr. Mlchsvl MontgoTnury
Mr. ti«e W«ddi9

./-:>

Edward' K. Kennod/
Unite^ jitacaa ^an«te

r. Kerry"
ilnitrtrt stares Sflrtiate
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Coalition of United States
Bluefin Tuna User Groups

As a direct result of increasing regulatory restriction,
heightened environmental group involvement, and deepening
industry frustration, representatives of U.S. Atlantic bluefin
tuna user groups met in New York City to discuss the issues and
seek common ground. A series of resolutions were passed
unanimbusly and all groups agreed to bring the discussion points
to their respective Executive Boards for formal consideration and
action.

1. Highly migratory species require international cooperation
for conservation and management and the Coalition supports
U.S. participation inlCCAT through the U.S. ICCAT
Commissioners and U.S. Delegation.

2. The Coalition does not support, at this time, further
reductions in the U.S. bluefin quota or a CITES* listing.
The U.S. fishery for Atlantic bluefin tuna has been under
strict conservation regulations since 1982. This has
resulted in significant quota reductions on all U.S. user
groups while, at the same time, east Atlantic and
Mediterranean nations have substantially increased their
catch over the past decade.

3. The Coalition has concerns over the quality of data on which
NMFS is basing their management decisions. The 1991 finding
of ICCAT scientists found below represents the best
scientific information available on the status of bluefin.

*Th« 1991 as(«iu«n; tftouc clnrly that iht ICCAT runagMwnt utrtttgy has been ef benefit tc the
stock, mat there are encouraging signs that the nuntoiri of fish up to age 9 are now stable snct that
there it <o« evidence of a limitea increa«e in nujcers. The stock is not endangered, ae the
process of xtabi I i lit i on shows. The stock is expected to continue to respond, even under recent
catch levels, and the action* being taken by ICCAT ncnber countries for 1992 and the future will
speed and Increase the probability of the

The process towards bluefin resource conservation identified
by the latest assessment has been achieved strictly at the
expense of fishermen from the United States, Canada, and
Japan fishing in the western Atlantic fishing grounds. The
United States fishery accounts for a very small portion
(less than 6%) of the total catch of Atlantic bluefin.

The Coalition believes that U.S. policy for the November
1993 ICCAT meeting should be to achieve conservation

CAACC and JCAA both abstained on the CITES aspect of Resolution
2.

-1-



74

Coalition of United States
Bluefin Tuna User Groups

maasureB for the eastarn Atlantic and Maditarranean bluafin
fisheries. Tha official U.S. policy should be published 60
days before the meeting.

Tha 1992 ICCAT Infractions Conunittee found that contrary to
tha 1975 and 1981 ICCAT scientific advice, nations in tha
eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean did not implement
restrictions to cap fishing mortality or implement a 14 lb.

minimum size. In 1991 more than 7113 mt of bluefin under
the ICCAT 14 lb. minimum size was caught in the East (i.e.,

veil over 2 million bluefin tuna are being caught annually
under the minisiim sice alone) . The eastern Atlantic and
Mediterranean fisheries now account for the most significant
part (over 88%) of the total catch of Atlantic bluefin.

The Coalition believes that the 1993 policy must include a

strong recommendation to improve the bluefin tagging data
base to allow a better understanding of stoc)c structure.
Current estimates of intermixing may grossly underestimate
the real rate due to non-participation of nations that rim
the Mediterranean Sea and eastern Atlantic. There is

evidence that fishermen from certain eastern Atlantic and
Mediterranean nations now actively resist development of an
adequate tagging data base to avoid management restrictions.

The Coalition urges that the State Department, U.S. Trade
Representative Office and NMFS immediately establish a Task
Force to determine points of leverage with European and
Mediterranean Sea countries (ICCAT Member and Non-Member
Nations alike) to achieve an agreement on conservation
measures in the eastern Atlantic and Mediterranean Seas.

The Report of the Task Force should be available for review
by the U.S. ICCAT Advisory Committee prior to the November
meeting

.

ICCAT must take steps to eliminate reflagging of vessels to
avoid conservation measures and to eliminate substantial
bluefin catches by non-ICCAT member nations. We support the
attached joint resolution on the issue of reflagging.

The Coalition recommends that the U.S.. federal ICCAT
Commissioner be a non-political appointment given the
substantive requirements of the job and the need for
continuity. The recreational and commercial ICCAT
Commissioners should be from the eastern portion of the
United States.

-2-
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The Coalition recommends a fishing vessel observer program
for vessels fishing for highly migratory species. We
further recommend . that these observer jobs qualify under
President Clinton's student loan work off program.

The Coalition recommends a review by NMFS of the 8% quota
for the Angling Category, recognized as a historical user of
the resource. NMFS should investigate the 8% vis a vis the
fact that Canada and Japan do not fully utilize the ICCAT
tolerance in fish under 66 pounds. The Coalition is
discussing the possibility of a 50/50 split in the annual
unused portion of the small medium/large echoolie category.
50% of the allocation could be provided to the Angling
Category in the form of fish under 66 pounds and the
remaining 50% transferred to giant quota categories.

In conclusion, further reductions to any and all segments of
the U.S. bluefin fishery would have additional severe
economic impacts on U.S. fishermen and associated businesses
and such reductions would also be counterproductive to
achieving long term Atlantic wide bluefin conservation. The
Coalition believes that long term equitable conservation and
management of highly migratory resources requires
participation of all nations with substantial fisheries on
bluefin. ICCAT must begin to achieve bluefin conservation
and management on the fisheries accounting for more than 88%
of the catch of Atlantic bluefin. Modest reductions on the
major fisheries can produce huge conservation gains for the
entire stock of Atlantic bluefin.

The Coalition recommends that Congress provide adequate
funds to NMFS and State Department for management of highly
migratory species.

Attending tnf May meeting utre Rty Began (United loatnenie Anocierlen, N.J.>, John Htyer (jersey Cawt
Angtert Attocistien), Phil Kozar (N«tion*( rithing AMociitlon>, Dave Preble (R.I. Party and Charier toat
Assoelaiton), Joe McBrioa, (Montauk Boatmen's and Caotain'i Association). Rich Ruala (East Coast Tuna
Aaseeiation), Steonen Sloan (Confederation of Associations oi Atlantic Chartarboats sr^ Captains), Peter
Ueiss and BUl Otgnan (General Category Tuna Association).

A finalized signature sheet will be attached.
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S!^?.f•'^•?^- Slu«Wef FUhfman's Aasoemtion
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Stephen USIoan, Confederation of Atsodationsof Atlantic Chartert>oati &
Captains
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RichlW P. Ruals. East Coast Tuna Association
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PtMrWela$. 3entral Category Tuna Assodaijon
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Jo^l^ McBride, MontauK Boatmen's and Captains' Association. Inc.
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Narragansett. R.I. 02882
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Testimony of the Center for Marine Conservation

Before the

House Subcommittee on Fisheries

October 20, 1993

Good morning Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. My name is Suzanne

ludicello. I am general counsel for the Center for Marine Conservation (CMC), a science

based advocacy organization dedicated to conserving the diversity and integrity of the oceans.

We appreciate your invitation and the opportunity to present testimony about marine fisheries

management today on behalf of ourselves and our colleagues in ICCAT Watch, a joint

initiative of World Wildlife Fund, the National Audubon Society, and CMC, created last year

to increase public scrutiny on the International Commission on the Conservation of Atlantic

Tunas aCCAT).

You have asked for our comments on several aspects of the implementation of the

Atlantic Tunas Convention Act (ATCA): the effectiveness of domestic management of highly

migratory species, tiie U.S. role ICCAT, and recommendations for legislative changes to the

ATCA. Our proposals for change in the management of highly migratory species were

developed by the Marine Fish Conservation Network, a coalition of more than 30

conservation organizations and commercial and recreational fishing groups. A list of the

groups endorsing these proposals is attached to this statement.

In brief answer to your invitation, we offer the following"

1) The transfer of management of highly migratory species from the Fishery Management

Councils in 1990 has, in its implementation, shut out the public participation that has been the

cornerstone of fishery management since the Magnuson Act was enacted in 1976, and has

rendered the Magnuson Act irrelevant to the management of tunas and swordfish.

2) Rather than assert its leadership at ICCAT, the U.S. has abrogated its own fishery

conservation goals to an international regime that has proven unable to stop die decline of the

species under its jurisdiction.

3) The Magnuson Act must be amended to allow domestic fishery management actions for

large pelagic fishes (the so-called "highly migratory species") to be more restrictive than those

recommended by international agreement, when such action is deemed necessary to achieve

U.S. conservation and management goals. Additionally, we recommend that Congress return

management responsibility for large pelagics to the Atiantic Fishery Management Councils.

1. Highly Migratory Species Management Remains Too LitUe. Too Late

Despite the significant new authority provided by Congress in the 1990 Fishery

Conservation Amendments, the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) has been slow to

implement its authority and to develop fishery management plans (FMP) for highly migratory

species. (Plans developed by the Fishery Management Councils include billfish (1988) and

swordfish (1985)). It must be noted, however, that since enactment of the 1990 Amendments,

efforts by die Secretary of Commerce to exercise responsible management over highly

migratory species have been significantiy curtailed by Congress' failure to appropriate the

necessary level of funds for the Highly Migratory Species Unit within NMFS. In FY 1994,

for example, other than base funding and $700,000 for East Coast observers, no new money
was provided for the data collection, research and management needed to keep pace with

increased responsibility.
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Lack of funding, however, is not solely responsible for shortcomings. After a three-

year delay, a FMP for sharks was released this past spring. A plan for bluefin tuna remains

in the future. In May, 1992, a year and a half after the 1990 amendments, the agency

published its proposed process for implementing the provisions of the Act concerning the

management of highly migratory species in the Atlantic Ocean, Gulf of Mexico, and

Caribbean Sea. Just last month—nearly a year later and 30 months since the 1990 Amends—
the agency published its final process while the amount of time taken was troublesome, we
also were dismayed to find that many of the concerns we expressed about the initial approach

remain.

We found that the highly migratory process proposal did not cover the scope of

responsibilities set out in the 1990 Amendments which provided:

[t]he Magnuson Act, at 16 U.S.C. 1854(f)(3), requires that the Secretary

undertake the following three major categories of action regarding the

conservation and management of highly migratory species:

1. Identification of research and information priorities, including

observer requirements and necessary data collection and analysis;

2. Preparation and amendment of FMPs; and

3. Diligent pursuit, through international management entities (such as

ICCAT), of international fishery management measures. (58 Fed Reg

4996 (Sept. 24, 1993))

NMFS addressed only the second category of actions.

NMFS also declined to clarify the relationship between the FCMA and the ATCA in

terms of implementing ICCAT recommendations in situations where an FMP is not developed

for the subject species. The NfMFS implementing process provides that abbreviated

procedures provided for under ATCA "...wiU be used to implement ICCAT recommendations

for an interim period until FMPs are prepared for all the HMS designated by the Magnuson

Act..." (58 Fed Reg 49971 (Sept. 24, 1993)). Our recommendation suggested this should be

clarified to provide that the abbreviated process would be used only for those fisheries for

which an FMP had not been developed. We also pointed out that this did not relieve the

agency from the procedural requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA),

but in the final rule, the agency did not sufficiently incorporate the requirements of NEPA
with regard to timing and public review.

With regard to NMFS's management of specific highly migratory species under the

1990 Amendments, we would highlight for the Subcommittee the agency record on three

species-Atlantic bluefin tuna. Western Atlantic swordfish, and Adantic sharks-as compared

to prior work by the Fishery Management Councils on other billfish.

Atlantic Bluefin Tuna. The National Audubon Society, Worid Wildlife Fund

and the Center for Marine Conservation are on record-through ICCAT Watch and other

forums—in support of a 50 percent reduction in current harvest levels. We will continue to

advocate that action with the Administration and at the International Convention on the

Conservation of Atiantic Tunas (ICCAT). We are dismayed over the reluctance of the

international authority to confront the 90 percent decline in the spawning population of the

western Atlantic bluefin since 1975. It has recently been estimated by the NMFS that had the

ICCAT Commission not raised the quota in 1983, the adult breeding population would now

be approximately 3.4 times today's population and would be increasing.

According to the latest bluefin analysis, October 1993, by the ICCAT Standing

Committee on Research and Statistics (SCRS), it is estimated that the "current exploitable

biomass of western Atlantic bluefui is between 8% and 26% of the level estimated for 1975

....with recent exploitable biomass ...between 6% and 12% of that which could produce

MSY." The report concludes that catches at the 1992 level are likely to result in continued

decline in spawning population biomass. The 1993 analysis also found that the encouraging
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signs noted in 1991 were no longer supportable . Of particular note in this report is the fact

that it projected that even under a zero catch scenario, by the year 2002 the populations
would still be well below the MSY level.

Yet in the face of these alarming facts, the U.S. has refused to act in our EEZ, on
behalf of bluefin under our jurisdiction, to pursue even those limited, non-quota conservation
measures that are allowed by the ATCA and could have supplemented the international quota
regime for bluefin. U.S. domestic regulations could have served to supplement the

international allocation with non-quota measures such as time and area closures, but stopped
far short of even the minimal flexibility provided in the 1990 Amendments.

Finally, we arc concerned diat the NMFS has been slow to develop a Fishery

Management Plan for bluefin tuna under the authority Congress provided in 1990. We
understand that the preparation of this plan will not begin until late this year or early in 1994.

Western Atlantic Swordfish. The status of swordfish stocks is undisputedly in

decline and getting worse. These stocks are still being managed under the FMP developed by
the five regional fishery management councils, in accordance with the transfer of management
authority to the Secretary in the 1990 Amendments. The swordfish biomass is estimated by
ICCAT to be 16% below that which is necessary to produce MSY. The 1993 assessment
continues to reflect that the populations are still overexploited and below the level needed to

produce MSY. The average size fish is now well below the size at sexual maturity.

The scarcity of fish is evident in the catch statistics, as well. In 1991, U.S. fishermen
reported landings of 700,000 pounds below the quota. Yet in 1992, the NMFS increased the
total allowable catch, admitting in its final rule that the increase did not reflect any change in

the status of the stock. By raising the catch quota, not only has the agency increased fishing

pressure on a severely overfished resource, but it undermines our ability to persuade ICCAT
to adopt the 50% reduction in mortality that has been recommended by its own scientific

committees. Despite die increased quota, however, in 1992 U.S. fishermen caught only 76
percent of what was allowed.

One primary criticism of both the international and domestic management regime is

the fact that both rely primarily upon a minimum size limit, rather than implementing
"variable season closures" as recommended by the Fishery Management Councils in the
withdrawn 1990 amendments to the Swordfish Fishery Management Plan, or relying upon
"time and area closures" as authorized within the 1990 ICCAT recommendations. The 1990
Amendments provided the agency witii the authority to manage highly migratory species
under the conservation requirements of the FCMA, but the ambiguity about the relationship
between the ATCA and the FCMA continues to provide the agency a means to opt for
regulating under the least conservative regime ratiier tiian choosing the most risk averse
approach to managing this declining resource.

Sharks. Despite the history of delays in developing the AUantic Shark Fishery
Management Plan, NMFS has closely monitored shark landings and promptiy closed fisheries

once quotas were reached since the plan's April implementation. Meanwhile, the

management team appointed to improve the shark plan has been unable to act as decisively.

Shark species at greatest risk from overfishing include tiger, dusky, bull, blacktip, and
sandbar sharks, all part of the plan's "large coastal" grouping. On July 1, after an initial

closure in May, the large coastal shark fishery reopened and the second semi-annual quota
was reached in just a month. The fishery was closed promptiy and will remain so until

January, 1994. It is hoped the break firom intense fishing pressure will aid the recovery of
severely depleted populations.

In the meantime, tiie Operations Team (OT) charged with monitoring and amending
the shark plan met for the first time in July. This team, made up of NMFS officials,

scientists, and economists, as well as representatives from the affected Fishery Management
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Councils and Fishery Advisory Committees, took a positive step by discussing seriously at its

first meeting a "no harvest" recommendation for certain rare species, particularly whale and

basking sharks.

On the other hand, management under this type of team approach may prove

problematic. The team is bound by federal regulations from actually voting on controversial

issues, which could furdier stall unresolved, tough decisions. Specific responsibilities and

procedures for the team have yet to be defined, and it is unclear how often they will meet or

how their woric will be received by the Secretary of Commerce. In addition, due to legal

limitations on appointments, balanced represenution from all interest groups has not been

achieved. Whether the team can be effective in improving the shark FMP remains to be seen.

Comments on die plan's interim regulations were accepted until June 25 and final

decisions are expected this week. Among our recommendations were a reduction in annual

commercial quotas and recreational bag limits for large coastal and pelagic species groups, a

quota for small coastal sharks, a mechanism to incorporate fishery-independent data to

improve stock assessments and estimates of maximum sustainable yield, a mandatory dealer

permitting and reporting program, and continuation of the current regulations prohibiting

finning.

BillFish. The four primary "billfish" caught within the Atlantic include the blue

marlin, the white marlin, sailfish, and the swordfish (addressed and managed separately).

According to ICCAT's 1992 SCRS report both the blue marlin and the white marUn are

overexploited. This 1992 report removed the long used excuse that more scientific

assessment of billfish was needed before management recommendations could be made. The

1993 SCRS report for sailfish, which was released this month, reflects that the Atlantic

sailfish is also fully exploited, at a minimum.

Today, excluding the targeted swordfish industry, ninety percent of today's

commercial exploitation of billfish is as a bycatch of the longlining industry. The Atlantic

billfish bycatch fishery is now comprised of approximately fourteen countries which in 1991

commercially caught and sold a reported 3674 mt. The entire recreation takes for the entire

Atiantic for 1991 amounted to only 4% of all commercial takes within the same area.

The Atiantic recreation billfish industry is comprised of anglers, captains, and crews

from approximately fourteen countries, witii die U.S. having die largest contingent of fishers.

Witiiin die U.S., recreational catching of billfish is a traditional use, and differs from many

otiier forms of fishing in diat it is primarily a non-consumptive fishery that is driven by the

quest for the "uncommon event." That is, the experience is the basis of the value, not the

food value of die flesh, or a combination of Uie two. While primarily a non-consumptive

industry, its economic contribution is significant; a recent report in Salt Water Sportsman

reveals that "tournament fishermen pumped $164 million-excluding tournament fees

(estimated to be over $20 million in 1988)-into local economies in pursuit of billfishing in

die western Atiantic in 1990."

In contrast to die secretarial management of bluefin, swordfish and sharks, die five

Atiantic fishery management councils should be commended for taking affirmative steps in

1988 witii die approval of die Atiantic Billfish Management Plan and implementing

regulations. These regulations applied to billfish caught widiin die U.S. EEZ and diose caught

beyond diis zone, but possessed shoreward of die outer boundary of die EEZ of die Atiantic,

Gulf of Mexico, and die Caribbean Sea. The plan begins widi die recognition diat because of

die migratory nature of diese fish, management measures must be applied diroughout dieir

range and recommends an international plan to complement die FMP. The reach of die plan

beyond our EEZ has widistood legal challenge, and should serve as a model for U.S.

management of highly migratory species.

The amended FCMA provides diat die Billfish Management Plan, as widi all plans for

highly migratory species, shall remain in effect until a new plan is released by die Secretary
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of Commerce. We encourage the Secretary to retain the present regulations if and when a

new Plan is issued.

In conclusion, the worthy goals of the highly migratory species provisions of the 1990

Amendments remain illusory. At the time of passage, the record of the Floor debate should

have made clear the intent of the authors of this provision that neither it nor the ATCA would

"undermine the Secretary's authority to take necessary action to protect the fishery resources

placed under his or her care through the Magnuson Act." In our view, that intent has yet to

be realized. In our efforts to encourage domestic, non-allocation conservation measures for

highly migratory species such as swordfish and bluefin tuna, we have been thwarted

repeatedly because the agency continues to hide behind the veil of its perceived international

mandate, a mandate that results in the lowest conrunon management denominator.

2. The U.S. must assume a leadership role at ICCAT.

The U.S. could enhance its leadership in ICCAT through four actions: by naming new
US commissioners to replace the holdover incumbents, by insisting on management in

adherence with credible science, by continuing to call for strong conservation measures, and

by promoting the inclusion of NGOs as observers to ICCAT proceedings.

The present commissioners have presided over the demise of the Atlantic bluefln tuna

and have failed to inspire the commission to operate within its legal mandate to manage for

maximum sustainable yield. We believe the time has come for ICCAT to set a new course

towards species recovery, and it will take a new U.S. captain and crew to make that happen.

The November meeting will be the last opportunity, prior to the 1994 CITES meeting,

for the Commission to take vital action to conserve and restore the severely depleted western

Atlantic population of bluefin tuna. Because the U.S. is one of the three principal countries

fishing for bluefin tuna in the west Atlantic, the U.S. position and the U.S. commissioners'

negotiating strategy will be key to the success or failure of the commission's deliberations.

The Commission's management frequently goes against the advice of its scientists and

does not reflect the available scientific information. The American Fisheries Society, the

oldest, most-well respected body of fisheries scientists, has concluded that ICCAT's current

management of bluefui poses unacceptable risk. Whether from the conservation side, where

the numbers are challenged as too optimistic, or the fishing side, where they are ballyhooed

as too pessimistic, confidence in the numbers is absent. The U.S. could, by insisting on

improved stock assessments, including mechanisms for gathering fishery-independent

information, set the standard for acquisition of better data about the status of fish populations

under ICCAT's jurisdiction. Enhanced information would in turn provide the basis from
which to challenge the body's continued practice of ignoring its own scientific advisors.

The U.S. should continue its call for reduced quotas, for aggressive monitoring of

trade in fish caught by non-ICCAT nations, heightened scrutiny on the prevalence of

infractions of ICCAT measures, and should recommend a moratorium on trade with nations

that are not parties to the Convention.

Finally, ICCAT's exclusion of NGOs is contrary to policies followed by other

international organizations and flies in the face of recommendations made at the UN
Conference on Environment and Development and the UN Conference on Straddling Stocks

and Highly Migratory Fish Species. It sends a signal to the world that the commission is

trying to hide from public scrutiny. The U.S., with its tradition of open process, should take

the lead in advocating the participation of NGOs as observers at ICCAT meetings. It is

through public oversight that decision-making becomes accountable. It is rime for ICCAT to

shed its cloak of secrecy.

3. Recommendations of the Marine Fish Conservation Network for Changes to the FCMA and

ATCA
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Despite having jurisdiction over Atlantic tuna and billfish since 1969, ICCAT has not

acted to prevent overfishing of bluefin tuna, swordfish and marlin. Current ICCAT
management plans for bluefin and swordfish are inadequate to rebuild these fisheries. Yet the

Magnuson Act, as amended in 1990, forbids U.S. regulations ft-om being more restrictive than

those measures agreed to at ICCAT, even when those measures are ineffective.

The Act itself recognizes that international management measures alone are not effective

[§2(a)(4)]. Moreover, restricting the scope of conservation and management measures

promulgated under the Magnuson Act is wholly inconsistent with other U.S. law, is unique

among ICCAT treaty nations, and undermines U.S. authority to property manage our own
fisheries in our own waters. In effect, handcuffuig domestic regulations to ICCAT makes the

Magnuson Act irrelevant to the management of large pelagic fishes in the Adantic.

The transfer of domestic management of Atlantic highly migratory species fi-om the

Regional Councils to the Secretary, also by amendment in 1990, is inconsistent with the

management system devised by Congress for all other species under U.S. jurisdiction, as well

as the Act's stated policy of assuring that conservation and management measures involve and
are responsive to the needs of interested and affected citizens. [§2(c)(3)] Denying the

Atlantic Councils management of these important fisheries has significantly reduced public

input into die management process and accountability of fishery managers to the public. As a

result, it has seriously eroded public confidence in management decisions.

For these reasons, the Marine Fish Conservation Network urges Congress to:

repeal language added in the Fishery Conservation Amendments of 1990 limiting

domestic autiiority over highly migratory species to implementing international

recommendations, along with the repeal of similar language added to the Adantic Tunas
Convention Act in 1990;

• repeal language transferring U.S. authority from the Adantic Councils to the

Secretary, at the same time amending die Act to facilitate preparation of multi-Council plans;

strengthen the U.S. posture in international negotiations by designating the Director

of the National Marine Fisheries Service as head of the U.S. delegation to ICCAT; and

• amend die Adantic Tunas Convention Act (16 U.S.C. 971) to prohibit appointment

as Commissioners individuals who have a direct financial stake in the fisheries under the

Commission's jurisdiction.

dus testimony
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Specific legislative language on each of diese points is included as a supplement to

itimony.

While we do not expect diat each of diese notions will be met with enthusiasm, we
have been gratified by the common ground we share with those segments of the industry with

whom we have met to share our concerns. We are committed to continuing that dialogue.

We also look forward to working with you as you undertake your own deliberations on the

reauthorization of the FCMA.

Thank you again. I would be happy to answer any questions you or other members of

the Subcommittee may have.



103d congress
1st Session H. R. 779

To reauthorize the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act of 1976.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

February 3, 1993

Mr. Mantok (for himself, Mr. Studds, and Mr. YoUNG of Alaska) intro-

duced the foIlo\\ing bill; which was referred to the Committee on Mer-
chant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL
To reauthorize the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act of 1976.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States ofAmerica in Congress assembled,

3 SECTION 1. REAUTHORIZATION OF ATLANTIC TUNAS CON-

4 VENTION ACT OF 1976.

5 Section 10 of the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act of

6 1976 (16 U.S.C. 971h) is amended by striking ''1989,"

7 and all that follows through the end of the section and

8 inserting the followng: "1993, 1994, 1995, 1996, and

9 1997.".

O
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Dear Chairman Manton:

The Sport Fishing Institute (SFI) is pleased to
provide this testimony on reauthorization of the Atlantic
Tuna Conventions Act (ATCA) . Since 1949, SFI has served
the fisheries conservation needs of the $24 billion sport
fishing industry and over 50 million American anglers.

For over two decades, the conservation community has
watched as one of the most majestic fishes to swim our
oceans has slowly succumbed to the pressures of intense
exploitation. Despite conservation measures offered by
the International Commission for the Conservation of
Atlantic Tuna (ICCAT) , the western Atlantic bluefin tuna,
renowned for its fighting ability and delicate tasting
flesh, continues its race towards oblivion. Now, ICCAT'

s

Standing Committee on Research and Statistics tells us
that even halving the bluefin quota will not result in
stock recovery, and in fact will only provide a 50-50
chance of halting stock decline. Our current road runs
straight ahead to stock collapse and an abrupt end for a
recreational ly and commercially valuable fishery.

The United States has not been tremendously
successful in dealings with ICCAT regrading the western
Atlantic bluefin tuna. As a minor fishing nation with
respect to all species covered by ICCAT, the U.S. does
not have great influence in ICCAT deliberations. The
U.S. does not link fishery issues to foreign policy to
the extent that some other ICCAT members do. The net
result within ICCAT is the U.S. must face ad hoc
coalition of nations who place greater importance on
fishery issues. It would take vigorous U.S. effort and
leadership to become a major influence on ICCAT
deliberations.

The entire problem does not lie with ICCAT. The
U.S. delegation (commissioners and advisory committee)
has not always been responsive to national interests.

NORVILLES PROSSER FISHERMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD RECIPIENTS: PrtsidenI G.orgt Bush. 1986 • Senator Malcolm Wallop i

John Br»aux 1987 • Franl DunkJe 1088 • Ray Scon. 1989 • Gtneral Oluck Ytagtr, 1990 • Crnl Gowdy, 1991 • John L M
f. Dalf RobCTson. 1993
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Chairman Thomas J. Manton
November 1, 1993
Page Two

For example, they ignored the 1990 NMFS recommendation that the
U.S. reduce the catch of western bluefin tuna to as near zero as
possible. Conservation has not been high on the delegation's
agenda

.

There is little competition for the price commercially-caught
bluefin tuna fetches in Japan; over two-thirds of the total U.S.
catch (by weight) of tuna is exported to Japanese markets, which
have paid outrageous prices of over $30,000 for a single tuna.
That dramatically demonstrates unacceptable conspicuous consumption
that has little concern for resource conservation. It has only
motivated greed. The political realities of ICCAT, coupled with
the weak stance and representation to ICCAT by the United States
delegation, translates into a bleak future for bluefin.

Tuna stocks are now at such a devastated level that drastic
action must be taken immediately to halt all bluefin fishing. It
should not take a complete stock collapse to spur us to reassess
our flawed policies; the time is here for action and for U.S.
leadership internationally.

Unfortunately, the U.S. has not taken a leadership stance;
rather, it has yielded its conservation authority to an
international commission where it has little influence. Under
ATCA, the U.S. cannot implement a quota more stringent than that
proposed by ICCAT. Despite the widespread recognition that ICCAT
has allowed continuing plunder of the seas, the U.S. has adopted a
policy of limiting our conservation actions by ICCAT decisions.
The U.S. has legislatively guaranteed that our nation will pillage
the resource to the extent that ICCAT will allow, regardless of
national needs or regional differences in stocks.

Europeans and Japanese may plunder the eastern stock of
Atlantic bluefin tuna, but the United States should certainly show
leadership, both in ICCAT and by example, for conservation of the
western stock. Immediate strong conservation measures can help
restore the stock and permit for vibrant, sustainable recreational
and commercial fisheries in the future. Further delay will only
push bluefin closer to — and perhaps over — the brink.

Certain actions can go far toward improving the conservation
of western Atlantic bluefin tuna. First, the United States should
reclaim our authority over our own conservation programs by
deleting the ATCA provisions prohibiting quotas more stringent than
ICCAT' s. Secondly, the United States delegation to ICCAT should
act as a vigorous advocate for bluefin conservation (much the same
can be said for swordfish) . The U.S. should consider using
sanctions (e.g., under the Pelly amendment) to encourage other
nations to improve their conservation practices.
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We applaud the general thrust of Congressman Studd's
resolution, H. Con. Res. 169. The United States should assert its

leadership role in international fisheries conservation, and use
the tools Congress has provided to influence other nations. The
proposal to establish a buffer zone along the "dividing line"
between eastern and western stocks is also appropriate, working to
ensure that other fishing nations do not undercut our efforts to
conserve the western bluefin stock. We do feel that the provision
calling for reevaluation of the two-stock theory is unnecessary at
this time; the scientific consensus behind the two-stock view is

truly beyond question. Otherwise, we remain supportive of the
resolution.

We urge the committee to set an example of leadership on
fisheries conservation by supporting Congressman Studd's resolution
and amending ATCA to remove the limits on U.S. authority to take
necessary conservation measures. We look forward to working with
the committee to craft legislation which can provide the guidance
needed for the U.S. to assume its proper role as a leader for
international fisheries conservation.

Sincerely,

Gilbert C. Radonski
President
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